INSTITUTO FEDERAL DE EDUCAÇÃO, CIÊNCIA E TECNOLOGIA GOIANO – CAMPUS RIO VERDE DIRETORIA DE PESQUISA E PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM CIÊNCIAS AGRÁRIAS – AGRONOMIA

RELATION BETWEEN FUNGICIDES AND FLOWER ABORTION IN DISEASE-FREE SOYBEAN PLANTS: PHYSIOLOGICAL, REPRODUCTIVE AND PRODUCTION ASPECTS

Autora: Verônica Barbosa Junqueira Orientador: Prof. Dr. Alan Carlos Costa

Rio Verde – GO Outubro – 2021

INSTITUTO FEDERAL DE EDUCAÇÃO, CIÊNCIA E TECNOLOGIA GOIANO – CAMPUS RIO VERDE DIRETORIA DE PESQUISA E PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO PROGAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM CIÊNCIAS AGRÁRIAS – AGRONOMIA

RELATION BETWEEN FUNGICIDES AND FLOWER ABORTION IN DISEASE-FREE SOYBEAN PLANTS: PHYSIOLOGICAL, REPRODUCTIVE AND PRODUCTION ASPECTS

Autora: Verônica Barbosa Junqueira Orientador: Prof. Dr. Alan Carlos Costa

Tese apresentada como parte das exigências para obtenção do título de DOUTOR EM CIÊNCIAS AGRÁRIAS-AGRONOMIA, no Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Agrárias - Agronomia do Instituto Federal de Educação, Ciência e Tecnologia Goiano – Campus Rio Verde, Fisiologia, Bioquímica e Pós-Colheita de Produtos Vegetais.

Rio Verde – GO Outubro – 2021

Sistema desenvolvido pelo ICMC/USP Dados Internacionais de Catalogação na Publicação (CIP) Sistema Integrado de Bibliotecas - Instituto Federal Goiano

Junqueira, Verönica Barbosa J95r RELATION BETWEEN FUNGICIDES AND FLOWER ABORTION IN DISEASE-FREE SOYBEAN PLANTS: PHYSIOLOGICAL, REPRODUCTIVE AND PRODUCTION ASPECTS / Verönica Barbosa Junqueira; orientador Dr. Alan Carlos Costa; co-orientadora Dra. Caroline Müller. -- Rio Verde, 2021. 64 p.

> Tese (Doutorado em Doutorado em Ciências Agrárias - Agronomia) -- Instituto Federal Goiano, Campus Rio Verde, 2021.

 Pollen germination. 2. Gas exchange. 3. Chlorophyll a fluorescence. 4. Glycine max. 5. Triazole. I. Costa, Dr. Alan Carlos, orient. II. Müller, Dra. Caroline, co-orient. III. Título.



SERVIÇO PÚBLICO FEDERAL MINISTÉRIO DA EDUCAÇÃO SECRETARIA DE EDUCAÇÃO PROFISSIONAL E TECNOLÓGICA INSTITUTO FEDERAL DE EDUCAÇÃO, CIÊNCIA E TECNOLOGIA GOIANO

Documentos 106/2021 - NREPG-RV/CPG-RV/DPGPI-RV/CMPRV/IFGOIANO

INSTITUTO FEDERAL DE EDUCAÇÃO, CIÊNCIA E TECNOLOGIA GOIANO - CAMPUS RIO VERDE DIRETORIA DE PESQUISA E PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM CIÊNCIAS AGRÁRIAS-AGRONOMIA

ASPECTOS FISIOLÓGICOS, REPRODUTIVOS E COMPONENTES DE PRODUÇÃO EM PLANTAS DE SOJA, LIVRES DE DOENÇAS, TRATADAS COM DIFERENTES FUNGICIDAS

Autora: Verônica Barbosa Junqueira Orientador: Dr. Alan Carlos Costa

TITULAÇÃO: Doutorado em Ciências Agrárias - Agronomia - Área de Concentração em Produção Vegetal Sustentável no Cerrado

APROVADA em, 17 de novembro de 2021.

Prof. Dr. Alan Carlos Costa (Presidente) Prof. Dr. Adinan Alves Silva (Avaliador interno) Prof. Dr. Adriano Jakelaitis (Avaliador interno) Prof. Dr. Fernando Higino (Avaliador interno) Prof.ª Dra. Caroline Muller (Universidade Federal da Fronteira Sul - Campus Erechim) Prof. Dr. Nelson Facundo Rodríguez López (Universidade Industrial de Santander- Colômbia) Documento assinado eletronicamente por:

- Adinan Alves da Silva, Adinan Alves da Silva Outros Instituto Federal Goiano Campus Rio Verde (10651417000500), em 23/11/2021 11:01:32.
- Nelson Facundo Rodríguez López, Nelson Facundo Rodríguez López Professor Avaliador de Banca Instituto Federal Goiano Campus Rio Verde (10651417000500), em 22/11/2021 15:39:51.
- Fernando Higino de Lima e Silva, PROFESSOR ENS BASICO TECN TECNOLOGICO, em 18/11/2021 13:31:01.
- Caroline Müller, Caroline Müller Professor Avaliador de Banca Instituto Federal Goiano Campus Rio Verde (10651417000500), em 18/11/2021 13:12:42.
- Adriano Jakelaitis, PROFESSOR ENS BASICO TECN TECNOLOGICO, em 18/11/2021 09:16:41.
- Alan Carlos da Costa, PRO-REITOR CD2 PROPPI-REI, em 18/11/2021 08:24:34.

Este documento foi emitido pelo SUAP em 08/09/2021. Para comprovar sua autenticidade, faça a leitura do QRCode ao lado ou acesse https://suap.ifgoiano.edu.br/autenticar-documento/ e forneça os dados abaixo:

Código Verificador: 306783 Código de Autenticação: 89147fe29e



INSTITUTO FEDERAL GOIANO Campus Rio Verde Rodovia Sul Goiana, Km 01, Zona Rural, None, RIO VERDE / GO, CEP 75901-970 (64) 3620-5600

AGRADECIMENTOS

Primeiramente a Deus, por sempre ter planos maiores do que os meus.

A minha família, minha filha Alice e meu esposo Rogério, meus pais Lucas e Lucilene, minhas irmãs Nathália e Jordanna, por serem meu apoio, meu suporte e minha maior fonte de inspiração e motivação.

Ao Instituto Federal Goiano – Campus Rio Verde e ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Agrárias Agronomia, minha casa desde 2009 quando ingressei na graduação em Agronomia, pela oportunidade de qualificação profissional e, indiretamente, desenvolvimento pessoal, graças ao ensino público e de qualidade oferecido aos estudantes, desde os cursos técnicos a pós-graduação.

Às agências de fomento (CAPES, CNPq, FINEP), pelo apoio financeiro para a execução dos projetos de pesquisa.

Ao coordenador do Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Agrárias – Agronomia, Prof. Marconi Batista Teixeira, pela oportunidade e pelo trabalho de excelência desenvolvido em prol do PPGCA-AGRO e de todos os estudantes.

Ao meu orientador, professor Dr. Alan Carlos Costa, por me acompanhar desde a monitoria em Fisiologia Vegetal na graduação, me orientar no mestrado e doutorado. Agradeço pelos exemplos e pela confiança e parceria de sempre.

À minha coorientadora e grande amiga, Caroline Müller, que além de um grande exemplo e inspiração profissional, tem sempre os melhores conselhos.

Ao meu coorientador Adinan Alves Silva, pelo suporte ao longo dos trabalhos desenvolvidos e pela contribuição científica durante minha formação.

À minha amiga Jackellyne Bruna Sousa, minha parceira de graduação e mestrado, que é meu exemplo de profissional a se inspirar.

À minha amiga Michely Furquim, por nunca soltar minha mão, em todos os momentos fáceis ou difíceis da minha vida.

A Vanilda Maria Campos, secretária do PPGCA-AGRO, por sempre atender aos estudantes com atenção e gentileza, e pelo carinho que sempre demonstra.

A todos os colegas, egressos e/ou atuais integrantes do Laboratório de Ecofisiologia e Produtividade Vegetal "LECO", Adinan Silva, Dêmilly Andrômeda, Ariana Carnevale, Camila Vasconcelos, Daniela Ataídes, Gabriel Almeida, Yasmin Barros, Robson Oliveira, Priscila Batista, Dheynne Vieira, Emily Duarte, Mariela Melo e Maria Fernanda, por todos os momentos de aprendizagem, troca de experiências, pelo apoio na execução do projeto e atividades do grupo e pela oportunidade de fazer amigos.

Aos colegas Arthur Almeida Rodrigues e Douglas Almeida Rodrigues e ao Laboratório de Anatomia Vegetal, coordenado pelo Prof. Sebastião Carvalho Vasconcelos Filho, pelo suporte e competência na execução de diversas análises presentes neste trabalho.

À professora Tatiana Boff, que me incentivou no primeiro momento a participar da iniciação científica e me coorientou durante o mestrado.

A todos os professores que contribuíram, direta ou indiretamente, para a minha formação acadêmica.

BIOGRAFIA DA AUTORA

VERÔNICA BARBOSA JUNQUEIRA, filha de Lucas Nunes Junqueira e Lucilene Silveira Barbosa Junqueira, nasceu no dia 11 de setembro de 1991, na cidade de Santa Helena de Goiás.

Em janeiro de 2009, ingressou no curso de Bacharelado em Agronomia pelo Instituto Federal Goiano – Campus Rio Verde – Goiás, graduando-se em novembro de 2013.

Em março de 2014, iniciou o curso de mestrado no Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Agrárias – Agronomia, no Instituto Federal Goiano – Campus Rio Verde, sob a orientação do Professor Alan Carlos Costa, , concluindo com a defesa da tese em 2016.

Em agosto de 2017 ingressou no Doutorado pelo Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Agrárias – Agronomia, no Instituto Federal Goiano – Campus Rio Verde, sob a orientação do professor Alan Carlos Costa.

Sumário

ÍNDICE DE TABELAS	vii
ÍNDICE DE FIGURAS	X
RESUMO	xii
ABSTRACT	xiv
1. GENERAL INTRODUCTION	2
References	5
2. OBJECTIVES	
CHAPTER I	9
Do fungicides affect the physiology, reproductive development and producti	vity of
healthy soybean plants?	9
1 INTRODUCTION	
2 MATERIAL AND METHODS	
2.1 Plant Material and Experimental Conditions	
2.2 Phytotoxicity	
2.3 Physiological traits	
2.3.1 Gas exchange	
2.3.2 Chlorophyll <i>a</i> fluorescence	
2.4 Pollen grain viability	
2.5 Pollen grain germination	
2.6 Flower abortion	
2.7 Soybean yield components	15
2.8 Statistical analysis	
3 RESULTS	
4 DISCUSSION	
5. CONCLUSIONS	
6 REFERENCES	
CHAPTER II	
Flower abortion, physiology, and production of soybean healthy plants treat	ed with
triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide fungicides	
ABSTRACT	
1 INTRODUCTION	
2 MATERIAL AND METHODS	
2.1 Plant material and experimental conditions	
2.2 Treatments and experimental design	
2.3 Gas Exchange	
2.4 Chlorophyll <i>a</i> fluorescence	
2.5 Pollen grain viability	
2.6 Pollen grain germination	

2.7 Flower abortion	39
2.8 Soybean yield components	39
2.9 Statistical analysis	40
3 RESULTS	41
4 DISCUSSION	
5 CONCLUSIONS	58
6 REFERENCES	59
5. GENERAL CONCLUSION	64

ÍNDICE DE TABELAS

CHAPTER I......9 Do fungicides affect the physiology, reproductive development and productivity of **Table 1.** Net photosynthetic rate (A), stomatal conductance (g_S) , transpiration rate (E) and the dark respiration (R_D) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages (assessments were performed five days after R1 application): CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) e PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 **Table 2.** Potential quantum yield of PSII (F_v/F_m), electron transport rate (ETR), effective quantum yield of PSII (Y_{II}) and quantum yield of regulated energy dissipation (Y_{NPO}) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages (assessments were performed five days after R1 application): CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 Table 3. Pollen grain viability and pollen grain germination of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) e PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 Table 4. Flower abortion, pod number, total grains and aborted grains of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) e PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 Table 5. Hundred-grain weight and total production of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg^{-1} + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg^{-1}) e PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L^{-1} + Flower abortion, physiology, and production of soybean healthy plants treated with

Table 1. Net photosynthetic rate (A), stomatal conductance (g_S) and transpiration rate (E) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each (without any fungicide application); Control EPZ+FLX+PYR application: (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L^{-1} + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1}) and TFX+PRZ+BXF **Table 2.** Ratio between internal and external CO₂ concentration (C_i/C_a) , instantaneous efficiency of carboxylation (A/C_i) , and dark respiration (R_D) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L^{-1} + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1}) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L^{-1} + **Table 3.** Initial fluorescence (F_0); potential quantum yield of PSII (F_v/F_m) and effective quantum yield of PSII (Y_{II}) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of sovbean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L^{-1} + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1} + bixafen 125 g Table 4. Photochemical quenching coefficient (qL), electron transport rate (ETR) and non-photochemical quenching (NPQ) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L^{-1} + fluxapiroxade 50 g L^{-1} + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹ ¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L^{-1} + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1} + bixafen **Table 5.** Pollen viability (%), pollen germination (%) and flower abortion (%) of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Pollen viability and germination assessments were performed 24 h after each application and Flower abortion was counted every three days after R1 stage until plant senescence: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L^{-1} + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + **Table 6.** Grain abortion (GA, %), pod number (PN, plant⁻¹) and grains per pod (NG, pod ⁻¹) of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed at physiological maturity. Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L^{-1} + fluxapiroxade 50 g L^{-1} ¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g

ÍNDICE DE FIGURAS

Do fungicides affect the physiology, reproductive development and productivity of Figure 1. Leaves of soybean plants exposed to control (A and B) and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: (C and D) CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L-1 + difenoconazole 250 g L-1), (E and F) AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg-1 + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg-1) and (G and H) PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L-1 + difenoconazole 250 g L-1), in the experiments I (A, C, E and G) and II (B, D, F, H), 7 Figure 2. Pollen grain germination of soybean plants exposed to control (A and B) and fungicide in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: (C and D) CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L^{-1} + difenoconazole 250 g L^{-1}), (E and F) AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) and (G and H) PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), of experiments I (A, C, E and G) and II (B, D, F, H). Blue arrows indicate germinated pollen grains and red arrows indicate not germinated Figure 3. Pollen grain viability of soybean plants exposed to control (A and B) and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: (C and D) CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L^{-1} + difenoconazole 250 g L^{-1}), (E and F) AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) and (G and H) PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), in the experiments I (A, C, E and G) and II (B, D, F, H). Blue arrows indicate viable pollen grains and red arrows indicate Flower abortion, physiology, and production of sovbean healthy plants treated with Figure 1. Pollen viability of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage) or two applications (in R1 and R2 stages). Assessments were performed 24 h after each application: control (without any fungicide application) (A and B); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L^{-1} + fluxapiroxade 50 g L^{-1} + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) (C and D); TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) (E and F) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1} + bixafen 125 g L^{-1}) (G and H). Blue arrows indicate viable pollen grains and

Figure 2. Pollen germination of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage) or two applications (in R1 and R2 stages). Assessments were performed 24 h after each application: control (without any fungicide application) (A and B); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L^{-1} + flux apiroxade 50 g L^{-1} + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) (C and D); TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1}) (E and F) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L^{-1} + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1} + bixafen 125 g L^{-1}) (G and H). Blue arrows indicate germinated pollen grains and red arrows indicate not germinated pollen grains. Bar = 500Figure 4. Heatmap for physiological and pollen grain traits, flower abortion and soybean yield components phytotoxicity, physiological, and morphological traits of soybean plants of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L^{-1} + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1}) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L^{-1} + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1} +

RESUMO

JUNQUEIRA, VERÔNICA BARBOSA. Instituto Federal Goiano – Campus Rio Verde – GO, Outubro de 2021. **Relação entre fungicidas e abortamento floral em plantas de soja livres de doença: aspectos fisiológicos, reprodutivos e de produção.** Orientador: DSc. Alan Carlos da Costa. Coorientadores: DSc. Caroline Müller, DSc. Adinan Alves da Silva.

Os fungicidas são insumos essenciais para a lucratividade das lavouras de soja, e a pulverização foliar destes pesticidas expandiu significativamente nas últimas décadas. No entanto, para além do controle e eliminação de doenças, esses pesticidas podem interferir na fisiologia, reprodução e produtividade de plantas livres de doenças. Dessa forma, objetivou-se com esta pesquisa avaliar os efeitos de três fungicidas comerciais sobre o processo fotossintético, a viabilidade do grão de pólen e os componentes da produção de plantas de soja livres de doenças, aplicados nas fases vegetativa e/ou reprodutiva da cultura. No primeiro experimento, plantas de soja livres de doenca, cultivar SYN 1378C, foram tratadas nas fases de desenvolvimento de pré-florescimento (V8) e florescimento (R1), com a aplicação de três fungicidas comerciais: ciproconazol 150 g L^{-1} + difenoconazol 250 g L⁻¹ (CPZ + DFZ; 250 mL ha⁻¹; sem adjuvante); azoxistrobina 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹ (AZB + BZP; 200 g ha⁻¹; adjuvante Nimbus® (Syngenta)); propiconazol 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazol 250 g L⁻¹ (PPZ + DFZ; 150 mL ha⁻¹) ¹; sem adjuvante). Em paralelo foi conduzido um tratamento controle, sem a aplicação de fungicida. O estudo foi realizado em duplicatas independentes, e cada experimento foi conduzido em blocos casualizados, com quatro repetições. Foram avaliadas as características de fitotoxicidade, trocas gasosas e fluorescência da clorofila a, viabilidade e germinação dos grãos de pólen, abortamento de flores e componentes da produção. Um segundo experimento foi realizado, utilizando a mesma cultivar de soja, tratada com a aplicação de outros três fungicidas comerciais: epoxiconazol 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + piraclostrobina 81 g L⁻¹ (EPZ + FLX + PYR; 800 mL ha⁻¹; adjuvante Assist[®] 500 mL ha⁻¹ (BASF Ltda.)); trifloxistrobina 150 g L⁻¹ + protioconazol 175 g L⁻¹ (TFX + PRZ; 400 mL ha⁻¹; adjuvante Aureo[®] (Bayer Ltda.)); e trifloxistrobina 150 g L⁻¹ + protioconazol 175 g L^{-1} + bixafen 125 g L^{-1} (TFX + PRZ + BXF; 500 mL ha⁻¹; adjuvante Aureo[®] (Bayer Ltda.)) e um tratamento controle sem aplicação de fungicida. As plantas receberam uma (no estágio R1) duas (nos estágios R1 e R2) ou três (nos estágios R1, R2 e R3) aplicações dos fungicidas. O delineamento experimental foi em esquema fatorial (4 tratamentos x 3 aplicações), em blocos ao acaso, com oito repetições. Em ambos os experimentos, os seis fungicidas avaliados não afetaram as trocas gasosas, germinação do grão de pólen e produtividade da cultura. No entanto, o fungicida EPZ + FLX + PYR afetou negativamente as características fotoquímicas de plantas de soja, enquanto que o TFX + PRZ reduziu o número de vagens de plantas de soja após uma aplicação, o que pode ter refletido em um maior peso de mil grãos, como forma de compensação. Os fungicidas TFX + PRZ e TFX + PRZ + BXF prejudicaram a germinação de pólen da soja neste estudo, porém sem alterar os componentes de produção das plantas de soja. A aplicação dos fungicidas em diferentes estádios de desenvolvimento e diferentes números de aplicações não interferiram no metabolismo e a produção das plantas de soja livres de doença, em condições controladas.

PALAVRAS-CHAVES: germinação de pólen, trocas gasosas, fluorescência da clorofila *a*, produtividade, triazol, estrobilurinas, carboxamida, *Glycine max*

ABSTRACT

JUNQUEIRA, VERÔNICA BARBOSA. Goiano Federal Institute - Campus Rio Verde – GO, October, 2021. **Relation between fungicides and flower abortion in soybean disease-free plants: physiological, reproductive and production aspects.** Advisor: DSc. Alan Carlos da Costa. Coadvisor: DSc. Caroline Müller, DSc. Adinan Alves da Silva.

Fungicides are essential inputs to the profitability of soybean crops, and foliar spraying of these pesticides has significantly expanded in recent decades. However, in addition to controlling and eliminating diseases, these pesticides can interfere with the physiology, reproduction and productivity of disease-free plants. Thus, we aimed with this research to evaluate the effects of three commercial fungicides on the photosynthetic process, the viability of the pollen grain and the yield components of disease-free soybean plants, applied in the vegetative and/or reproductive phases of the crop. In the first experiment, disease-free soybean plants of the cultivar SYN 1378C, were treated in the pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) stages of development, with the application of three commercial fungicides: cyproconazole 150 g L^{-1} + difenoconazole 250 g L^{-1} (CPZ + DFZ; 250 ml ha⁻¹ ¹; no adjuvant); azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupyr 150 g Kg⁻¹ (AZB + BZP; 200 g ha⁻¹; Nimbus® adjuvant (Syngenta)); propiconazole 250 g L^{-1} + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹ (PPZ + DFZ; 150 mL ha⁻¹; no adjuvant). In parallel, a control treatment was carried out, without the application of fungicide. The study was carried out in independent duplicates, and each experiment was carried out in randomized blocks, with four replications. The characteristics of phytotoxicity, gas exchange and chlorophyll a fluorescence, pollen grain viability and germination, flower abortion and yield components were evaluated. A second experiment was carried out, using the same soybean cultivar, treated with the application of three other commercial fungicides: epoxiconazole 50 g L-1 + fluxapyroxade 50 g L-1 + pyraclostrobin 81 g L-1 (EPZ + FLX + PYR; 800 mL ha-1; Assist® adjuvant 500 mL ha-1 (BASF Ltda.)); trifloxystrobin 150 g L-1 + prothioconazole 175 g L-1 (TFX + PRZ; 400 mL ha-1; Aureo® adjuvant (Bayer Ltda.)); and trifloxystrobin 150 g L-1 + prothioconazole 175 g L-1 + bixafen 125 g L-1 (TFX + PRZ + BXF; 500 mL ha-1; Aureo® adjuvant (Bayer Ltda.)) and a control treatment without application of fungicide. The plants received one (in the R1 stage) two (in the R1 and R2 stages) or three (in the R1, R2 and R3 stages) fungicide applications.

The experimental design was in a factorial scheme (4 treatments x 3 applications), in randomized blocks, with eight replications. In both experiments, the six fungicides evaluated did not affect gas exchange, pollen grain germination and crop yield. However, the fungicide EPZ + FLX + PYR negatively affected the photochemical characteristics of soybean plants, while TFX + PRZ reduced the number of soybean plant pods after one application, which may have reflected in a higher weight of one thousand grains as a form of compensation. The fungicides TFX + PRZ and TFX + PRZ + BXF affected the germination of soybean pollen in this study, but without changing the yield components of the soybean plants. The applications did not alter the metabolism and production of disease-free soybean plants under controlled conditions.

KEYWORDS: pollen germination, gas exchange, chlorophyll *a* fluorescence, crop yield, triazole, strobilurins, carboxamide, *Glycine max*

1. GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Soybean (*Glycine max* (L.) Merr.), which belongs to the Fabaceae (Leguminosae) family, is one of the most economically important legumes in the world. Its grains are rich in proteins, unsaturated fatty acids, such as oleic and linoleic acids (omega 3, 6 and 9) and dietary fiber (Yao et al. 2020), being used in human food (Kim et al., 2015) and animal feed (Hassan et al., 2020). Soy oil, besides being an important food ingredient, also has wide industrial use, mainly in the production of biofuels, lubricants and plastics. Also, soybean cultivation in crop rotation improves soil fertility by providing nitrogen from the symbiosis with nitrogen-fixing bacteria, in addition to facilitating the management of diseases, insects and weeds (Cordeiro and Echer, 2019).

Originated from China, soybeans were domesticated over 3,000 years ago (Anderson et al., 2019), however, only in the first decades of the 20th century there was a significant expansion in its cultivation, mainly in the United States and Brazil. In the United States, with the creation of the intensive cooperative soybean breeding program in 1936 (Johnson and Bernard, 1962). In Brazil, from the inclusion of soybean breeding in experimental work with the "Campanha da Cultura da Soja" in 1951 (Miyasaka e Silva, 1958), and with strong government incentives after the 60s (Cattelan and Dall'Agnol, 2018), we started to select more productive soybean genotypes adapted to different edaphoclimatic regions. Initially, genetic breeding aimed at greater productivity, but still in the 1960s, breeders started to backcross and launched the first varieties with greater resistance to disease (Johnson and Bernard, 1962).

In 1961, the United States and China stood out as the world's largest soybean producers, with 18.5 and 6.3 million tons (Mt), respectively; and, in the same period, Brazil produced approximately 0.3 Mt (CONAB, 2019), in the South and Southeast regions of the country. However, with the continuous and growing advances in the area of plant breeding, the selection of soybean genotypes allowed to obtain varieties well adapted to low latitude, less susceptible to changes in the photoperiod and tolerant to other abiotic stresses (Carvalho et al., 2017), thus expanding the crop to the Center-West region of Brazil in the 70s, and to the Northeast and North regions in the following decades (CONAB, 2020). In 1974, Brazil became the second largest producer of soybeans in the world, and it currently ranks first with a production of 128.50 Mt, followed by the

United States with 96.67 Mt, which together are responsible for approximately 70% of the world production of this crop (USDA, 2021).

The occurrence of fungal diseases in soybeans has been responsible for a reduction in profitability. The main significant loss in soybean production occurred with the discovery of soybean rust (*Phakopsora pachyrhizi*), which caused losses of up to 4.6 million tons of soybeans in Brazil (Godoy et al., 2016) and total economic losses 51% larger in the United States (Bandara et al., 2020a). Although soybean rust is the bestknown soybean disease, several other diseases can also negatively impact yield, such as soybean cyst nematode, charcoal rot, seedling diseases, bacterial blight and *Sclerotium* blight (Bandara et al., 2020b).

Fungicides are fundamental to the economic profitability of agricultural crops and foliar spraying has expanded significantly in recent decades. The most common classes of fungicides marketed for use in soybeans include demethylation inhibitors (DMI; also known as triazoles), quinone outside inhibitors (QoI; also known as strobilurins) and succinate dehydrogenase inhibitors (SDHI) (also known as carboxamides) (Faske & Emerson, 2020), where the strobilurin and triazole fungicide families are the most commonly used for the management of soybean diseases (Bayer, 2021). Triazoles were introduced on the market in the 1970s, when the introduction of more active and less phytotoxic fungicides began (Morton and Staub, 2008). Triazoles belong to the group of sterol biosynthesis inhibitors, which constitutes the largest and most important group of compounds ever developed for the control of fungal diseases in plants and animals, accounting for more than 30% of global sales of fungicides (Krämer et al., 2007).

Strobilurins and carboxamides are mitochondrial electron transport chain inhibitors. Strobilurins block electron transfer from cytochrome b to cytochrome cl (Complex IV); while carboxamides inhibit the enzyme succinate dehydrogenase (Complex II), which stops the electron transport to oxygen. The actions of strobilurin and carboxamide interfere with the formation of ATP, which is the vital energy molecule for growth of the fungus (Amaro et al., 2018). The first strobilurins released entered the market in 1996 (Barlett et al., 2002; Morton and Staub, 2008) and accounted for up to 25% of global fungicide sales (Leadbeater et al., 2012). Carboxamides were developed in the 1960s, but only in the 2000s did farmers start using them to control plant diseases (Morton and Staub, 2008).

Farmers around the world use fungicides to control and prevent soy diseases (Xia et al., 2006). However, the excessive use of foliar fungicides can be a problem for the crop, since in addition to controlling pathogens, they can negatively affect plant metabolism. Harmful effects of some fungicides have already been reported as phytotoxicity soon after application (Wu and von Tiedemann, 2002), affecting leaf anatomy (Shahid et al., 2018), photosynthetic structures (Petit et al., 2012; Singh and Sahota, 2018) and the viability of the pollen grain (Junqueira et al., 2017), which in turn can compromise the quality of the grains.

There are reports of different plant responses to triazoles, strobilurin and carboxamide fungicides. Triazole fungicides affected the NPQ of *Cucumis sativus* L. (Xia et al., 2006), while another type of triazole protected *Hordeum vulgare* against exposure to ozone and salt stress (Wu and von Tiedemann, 2002). Strobilurins reduced the photosynthetic efficiency of soybean plants (Nason et al., 2007), while pyraclostrobin (a type of strobilurin) increased the net photosynthesis and grain yield of that same crop (Fagan et al., 2010). The combined application of triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide resulted in positive effects on wheat physiology and yield in the absence of disease pressure (Ajigboye et al., 2014). Many physiological effects of carboxamide and strobilurins have already been reported (reviewed by Amaro et al., 2020) and because of that, companies often indicate the use of these fungicides to farmers even in the absence of diseases, in order to improve the physiological traits and, consequently, the yield. However, published studies on the effects of fungicides on disease-free soybean plants are scarce (Swoboda and Pedersen, 2009; Grichar, 2013; Mahoney and Gillard, 2014).

The purpose of this study is to show how fungicides act on plant metabolism without considering disease control. There is some research showing toxic effects of these products in some species, but doses higher than recommended for the field are often used (Petit et al., 2012; Dias, 2012), or the authors suggest "physiological effect" of the fungicide in comparison to plants infected by pathogens (Fagan et al., 2010; Amaro et al., 2020). Furthermore, there are no studies on the effects of fungicides on flowering of disease-free soybean plants. Thus, this study focused on replicating field conditions, with recommended doses, used at the recommended stages, in order to obtain applicable results for farmers.

References

- Ajigboye, O.O., Murchie, E., Ray, R. v., 2014. Foliar application of isopyrazam and epoxiconazole improves photosystem II efficiency, biomass and yield in winter wheat. Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology 114, 52–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2014.07.003
- Amaro, A.C.E., Baron, D., Ono, E.O., Rodrigues, J.D., 2020. Physiological effects of strobilurin and carboxamides on plants: an overview. Acta Physiologiae Plantarum. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11738-019-2991-x
- Amaro, A.C.E., Ramos, A.R.P., Macedo, A.C., Ono, E.O., Rodrigues, J.D., 2018. Effects of the fungicides azoxystrobin, pyraclostrobin and boscalid on the physiology of Japanese cucumber. Scientia Horticulturae 228, 66–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scienta.2017.10.016
- Anderson EJ, Ali ML, Beavis WD, Chen P, Clemente TE, Diers BW, Graef GL, Grassini P, Hyten DL, McHale LK, Nelson RL, Parrott WA, Patil GB, Stupar RM, Tilmon KJ. Soybean [*Glycine max* (L.) Merr.] Breeding: History, Improvement, Production and Future Opportunities. In: Al-Khayri J, Jain S, Johnson D, editores. Advances in Plant Breeding Strategies: Legumes. Springer, Cham.; 2019. p. 431-516 . https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-23400-3_12
- Bandara, A. Y., Weerasooriya, D. K., Bradley, C. A., Allen, T. W., & Esker, P. D. (2020). Dissecting the economic impact of soybean diseases in the United States over two decades. PloS one, 15(4), e0231141. (a)
- Barlett, D. W. et al. Understanding the strobilurin fungicides. Pesticide Outlook, Bartlett, D. W., Clough, J. M., Godwin, J. R., Hall, A. A., Hamer, M., & Parr-Dobrzanski, B. (2002). The strobilurin fungicides. Pest Management Science: formerly Pesticide Science, 58(7), 649-662.
- Bayer. (2021). Fungicide recommendations for corn and soybean. DEKALB, Asgrow, Deltapine United States. https://www.dekalbasgrowdeltapine.com/enus/agronomy/fungicide-recommendations-for-corn-andsoybean.html#:~:text=Strobilurin%20and%20triazole%20fungicide%20groups,corn%2 0and%20soybean%20disease%20management.
- Carvalho IR, Nardino M, Souza VQ. Melhoramento e Cultivo da Soja. 1ed. Porto Alegre: Cidadela; 2017, 288p.
- Cattelan AJ, Dall'Agnol A. The rapid soybean growth in Brazil. OCL. 2018; 25: D102. https://doi.org/10.1051/ocl/2017058.
- CONAB Companhia Nacional de Abastecimento. (2019). Perspectivas para a agropecuária. https://www.conab.gov.br/perspectivas-para-aagropecuaria/item/download/28825_2ed3fc3b5b25a350206d276620cf1c85

- CONAB. Série Histórica das Safras. Disponível em: https://www.conab.gov.br/infoagro/safras/serie-historica-dassafras/item/download/34775_4310db971a5045e5dc486071e4d742ba. Acesso em: 10 Dez 2020.
- Cordeiro CFD, Echer FR. Interactive effects of nitrogen-fixing bacteria inoculation and nitrogen fertilization on soybean yield in unfavorable edaphoclimatic environments. Sci. Rep. 2019; 9: 15606. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-52131-7</u>.
- Dias, M. C. (2012). Phytotoxicity: An overview of the physiological responses of plants exposed to fungicides. Journal of botany, 2012.
- Fagan, E.B., Dourado Neto, D., Vivian, R., Franco, R.B., Yeda, M.P., Massignam, L.F., Oliveira, R.F. de, Martins, K.V., 2010. Efeito da aplicação de piraclostrobina na taxa fotossintética, respiração, atividade da enzima nitrato redutase e produtividade de grãos de soja 4, 771–777.
- Faske, T. R., & Emerson, M. Effect of Foliar Fungicides in the Absence of Disease on Hybrid Corn Yield. Arkansas, 16. In: Arkansas Corn and Grain Sorghum Research Studies 2020
- Godoy, C. V., Seixas, C. D. S., Soares, R. M., Marcelino-Guimarães, F. C., Meyer, M. C., & Costamilan, L. M. (2016). Asian soybean rust in Brazil: past, present, and future. Pesquisa Agropecuária Brasileira, 51, 407-421.
- Grichar, W. J. (2013). Soybean (*Glycine max* L.) response to fungicides in the absence of disease pressure. International Journal of Agronomy, 2013.
- Hassan LK, Shazly AB, Kholif AE-KM, Sayed AF, El-Aziz MA. Effect of flaxseed (*Linum usitatissimum*) and soybean (*Glycine max*) oils in Egyptian lactating buffalo and cow diets on the milk and soft cheese quality. Acta Sci., Anim. Sci. 2020; 42:e47200. https://doi.org/10.4025/actascianimsci.v42i1.47200.
- Johnson HW, Bernard RL Soybean genetics and breeding. Adv.Agron. 1962; 14:149–221. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2113(08)60438-1.
- Junqueira, V.B., Costa, A.C., Boff, T., Müller, C., Mendonça, M.A.C., Batista, P.F., 2017. Pollen viability, physiology, and production of maize plants exposed to pyraclostrobin + epoxiconazole. Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology 137, 42–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2016.09.007
- Kim S-H, Yu B-R, Chung I-M. Changes in the contents and profiles of selected phenolics, soyasapogenols, tocopherols, and amino acids during soybean-rice mixture cooking: Electric rice cooker vs electric pressure rice cooker. Food Chem. 2015; 176:45–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2014.12.024.
- Krämer, W., & Schirmer, U. (2007). Modern crop protection compounds, 3 volume set. John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- Leadbeater, A. (2012). Resistance risk to QoI fungicides and anti-resistance strategies. In Fungicide Resistance in Crop Protection: Risk and Management (ed. Thind, T. S.) 144–154 (CABI, Wallingford). https://doi.org/10.1079/9781845939052.0000.

- Miyasaka S, Silva JG. Melhoramento da soja. II Melhoramento por hibridação. Bragantia, 1958; 17:213-224.
- Morton, V., & Staub, T. (2008). A short history of fungicides. APSnet Features, 308.
- Nason, M.A., Farrar, J., Bartlett, D., 2007. Strobilurin fungicides induce changes in photosynthetic gas exchange that do not improve water use efficiency of plants grown under conditions of water stress. Pest Management Science 63, 1191–1200. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.1443
- Petit, A.N., Fontaine, F., Vatsa, P., Cl'ement, C., Vaillant-Gaveau, N., 2012. Fungicide impacts on photosynthesis in crop plants. Photosynth. Res. 111, 315–326. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11120-012-9719-8.
- Shahid, M., Ahmed, B., Zaidi, A., & Khan, M. S. (2018). Toxicity of fungicides to Pisum sativum: a study of oxidative damage, growth suppression, cellular death and morphoanatomical changes. RSC advances, 8(67), 38483-38498.
- Singh, G., Sahota, H.K., 2018. Impact of benzimidazole and dithiocarbamate fungicides on the photosynthetic machinery, sugar content and various antioxidative enzymes in chickpea. Plant Physiology and Biochemistry 132, 166–173. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plaphy.2018.09.001
- Swoboda, C., Pedersen, P., 2009. Effect of fungicide on soybean growth and yield. Agronomy Journal 101, 352–356. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj2008.0150
- USDA United States Department of Agriculture (2021) World Agricultural Production. Circular Series WAP 11-20, Foreign Agricultural Service: Washington, USA, p. 1-38, 2021. Disponível em: http://apps.fas.usda.gov/psdonline/circulars/production.pdf. Acesso em 09 Ago 2021.
- Wu, Y.-X., von Tiedemann, A., 2002. Impact of fungicides on active oxygen species and antioxidant enzymes in spring barley (Hordeum vulgare L.) exposed to ozone 37–47.
- Xia, X.J., Huang, Y.Y., Wang, L., Huang, L.F., Yu, Y.L., Zhou, Y.H., Yu, J.Q., 2006. Pesticides-induced depression of photosynthesis was alleviated by 24-epibrassinolide pretreatment in Cucumis sativus L. Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology 86, 42–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2006.01.005
- Yao Y, You Q, Duan G, Ren J, Chu S, Zhao J, Li Z, Zhou X, Jian Y. Quantitative trait loci analysis of seed oil content and composition of wild and cultivated soybean. BMC Plant Biol. 2020. 20:51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12870-019-2199-7</u>.

2. OBJECTIVES

2.1 General

To characterize the effects of fungicides from the chemical groups of triazole, strobilurins and carboxamides on aspects of physiology, reproduction and production components of disease-free soybean plants

2.2 Specific

To analyze visual symptoms of leaf phytotoxicity resulting from the application of fungicides on soybean plants at different stages of development;

Evaluate the effects of fungicides with different number of applications in the photosynthetic process of soybean plants;

Determine if fungicides affect flower abortion and other reproductive structures of soybean plants;

To study the effect of fungicides on the viability and germination of pollen grains from disease-free soybean plants;

Check whether different product applications and/or at different stages of development affect the production components of disease-free soybean plants.

CHAPTER I

Do fungicides affect the physiology, reproductive development and productivity of healthy soybean plants?

Manuscript approved in the qualification exam on July 1, 2020 and published in the journal Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2020.104754 Received 13 June 2020, Revised 21 November 2020, Accepted 28 November 2020, Available online 5 December 2020.

ABSTRACT

Fungicides are widely used to control diseases in soybean crops. We hypothesized that fungicides applied to healthy soybean plants compromise the plant's physiology, affect the reproductive process and reduce crop productivity. We aimed to evaluate the photosynthetic process, pollen grain viability and yield components of soybean plants exposed to three commercial fungicides. The experiment was repeated twice using soybean cultivar SYN 1378C, disease-free plants, which were treated with the application of three commercial fungicides: i) control treatment (without any fungicide application); ii) cyproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹ (CPZ+DFZ; 250 mL ha⁻¹; without adjuvant); iii) azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupyr 150 g Kg⁻¹ (AZB+BZP; 200 g ha⁻¹; Nimbus[®] adjuvant (Syngenta)); and iv) propiconazole 250 g L^{-1} + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹ (PPZ+DFZ; 150 mL ha⁻¹; without adjuvant) in both soybean pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) developmental stages. The experimental design was randomized blocks with four replicates. Phytotoxicity, gas exchange and chlorophyll *a* fluorescence traits, pollen grain viability, pollen grain germination, flower abortion and soybean yield components were evaluated. The fungicides did not affect the physiological traits, pollen grain germination and crop yield.

Keywords: Glycine max, strobilurin, triazole, carboxamide, pollen.

1 INTRODUCTION

Growing demand for food has driven the expansion of agricultural areas and the pursuit of higher productivity. Soybean stands out as one of the main economically important crops for being a source of protein and vegetable oil, both for human and animal food (Xia et al., 2006), and as a feedstock for biodiesel production (Xia et al., 2006). The maintenance of high soybean productivity depends on disease control in these crops, especially fungal ones. Fungal diseases are a major concern for farmers who grow soybeans. Among the fungal diseases, soybean rust (*Phakopsora pachyrhizi*) has affected soybean production worldwide and may cause losses up to 80 % in yield (Xia et al., 2006). Thus, the use of foliar fungicides is almost imperative for both disease control and prevention. It is noteworthy to mention that although soybean resistance *loci* have been mapped, no resistance genes have been cloned, thus there are no commercial soybean cultivars with durable resistance to *P. pachyrhizi* (Wu and von Tiedemann, 2002).

Farmers all around the world use fungicides to control soybean diseases (Xia et al., 2006). However, overuse of foliar fungicides can be a problem for the crop since besides controlling the pathogens, it may negatively affect plants metabolism. Harmful effects of some fungicides were reported as phytotoxicity right after application (Wu and von Tiedemann, 2002), affecting leaf anatomy (Shahid et al., 2018), photosynthetic structures (Petit et al., 2012; Singh and Sahota, 2018) and pollen grain viability (Junqueira et al., 2017), which in turn may compromise grain quality.

Fungicides belonging to the triazole and strobilurin chemical groups are the most used in soybean cultivation. In Brazil, there are 303 registered commercial products for fungal disease control in soybean, of which 50% belong to the triazole groups and 25% belong to the strobilurins group, which can be formulated alone or in combination (AGROFIT, 2020). Triazoles act by inhibiting the synthesis of ergosterol, a lipid present in the fungal membrane (Villani et al., 2016), which performs a function similar to that of the phytosterols (Yang et al., 2015). Strobilurins, on the other hand, have as their mode of action the electrons block in Complex III of the mitochondrial electron transport chain (Feng et al., 2020).

Another widely used fungicide chemical group in soybeans is carboxamides, which comprises 5% of registered fungicides in Brazil. Like strobilurins, carboxamides also act by interfering with the pathogen's mitochondrial respiration, more specifically in

complex II (Amaro et al., 2018). Thus, respiratory chain inhibitor fungicides are believed to block not only electron transport in fungi but also in plants due to the similarity of target proteins. Fungicides are mainly used from the beginning of the reproductive period, when symptoms become more visible. This period is critical for productivity. Several producers and companies in the region have raised questions about the possible effect of applying fungicides during soybean flowering stage. They believe, that when the fungicides are applied during soybean flowering, a reduction in pod establishment may occur due to increased flower abortion. This may be a consequence of the fungicide effects on the pollen tube germination, a fundamental process to ensure fertilization. Pollen germination depends on favorable interactions between pollen grains and stigma, and if it does not occur it will affect grain formation (Pacini and Dolferus, 2019). Thus, pollen grain germination in soybean plants can directly reflect the crop grain yield. This makes this trait important for determining the most efficient and least crop-damaging fungicides, and avoids soybean yield losses after application.

There are different responses of plants to triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide fungicides described. Triazole fungicides affected the NPQ of *Cucumis sativus* L (Xia et al., 2006), while another kind of triazole protected *Hordeum vulgare* against ozone exposure and salt stress (Wu and von Tiedemann, 2002). Strobilurin fungicides reduced the photosynthetic efficiency of soybean plants (Nason et al., 2007), while pyraclostrobin (a kind of strobilurin) increased net photosynthesis and grain yield also in soybeans (Fagan et al., 2010). Triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide combined application resulted in positive effects on wheat physiology and yield in the absence of disease pressure (Ajigboye et al., 2014). Many physiological effects of carboxamide and strobilurins are reported (Amaro et al., 2020) and because of that, companies often indicate farmers to use fungicides even in the absence of diseases in order to improve physiological traits and, consequently, yield.

However, published studies concerning fungicide effects on disease-free soybean plants are scarce (Swoboda and Pedersen, 2009). Our goal here was to show how these products act in plant metabolism without considering disease control. There are some researches showing toxic effects of fungicides in some species, but frequently the authors use doses beyond the recommended for the fields (Petit et al., 2012), or suggest "physiological effect" in relation to infected control plants (Fagan et al., 2010). Also, there are no studies concerning fungicide effects on soybean flowering. So, in this study

we focused on replicating field conditions, with recommended doses, used in recommended stages in order to get applicable results for the farmers.

We hypothesized that fungicides applied to healthy soybean plants compromise the physiology of the plant, affect the reproductive process and reduce crop productivity. To test the hypothesis, we aimed to evaluate the photosynthetic process, pollen grain viability and yield components of soybean plants exposed to three commercial fungicides applied at the vegetative and reproductive phases, following technical recommendations according to the genotype and region conditions.

2 MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1 Plant Material and Experimental Conditions

Two experiments were conducted sequentially, in a greenhouse at the Laboratory of Ecophysiology and Plant Productivity at the Instituto Federal Goiano, Campus Rio Verde, Goiás, Brazil, with controlled temperature (~26 °C) and relative humidity (62 - 86%). The experiments were carried out independently, the first from December to March, and the second one from January to April. For both experiments, soybean seeds (SYN 1378 C, Syngenta, Brazil) were sown in plastic pots containing 12 L of substrate. The substrate was prepared from a mixture of Red Latosol (LVdf) soil and sand in the ratio 2:1, which had the following physicochemical characteristics: pH H₂O -5.8; P -0.9 mg dm⁻³; K -9.0 mg dm⁻³; Ca -0.59 cmol_c dm⁻³; Mg -0.17 cmol_c dm⁻³; Al $-0.05 \text{ cmol}_{c} \text{ dm}^{-3}$; H⁺Al $-1.8 \text{ cmol}_{c} \text{ dm}^{-3}$; S $-0.8 \text{ mg} \text{ dm}^{-3}$; B $-0.1 \text{ mg} \text{ dm}^{-3}$; Cu -0.5 mg dm^{-3} ; Fe – 118.0 mg dm^{-3} ; Mn – 16.7 mg dm^{-3} ; Zn – 0.2 mg dm^{-3} ; Na – 1.8 mg dm^{-3} ; SB -30 %; CTC -2.6 cmol_c dm⁻³; OM -6.2 %; clay -38.5%; silt -7.5 % and sand -54 %. The substrate was fertilized according to the soil chemical analysis and the recommendation for soybean crop (Sfredo, 2008). Liming was performed using dolomitic limestone, increasing the base saturation to 60% and the plants were fertilized with 1.5 g dm⁻³ of mono-ammonium phosphate (MAP), 1.8 g dm⁻³ of potassium chloride (KCl); 0.8 g dm⁻³ of magnesium sulfate (MgSO₄); 0.5 g dm⁻³ of urea (CH₄N₂O); 0.05 g dm⁻³ of sulfate copper (CuSO₄); 0.008 g dm⁻³ of boric acid (H₃BO₃); and 0.003 g dm⁻³ of zinc sulfate (ZnSO₄).

The treatments consisted of applying the following commercial fungicides: i) control treatment (without any fungicide application); ii) cyproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹ (CPZ+DFZ; 250 mL ha⁻¹; without adjuvant); iii) azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupyr 150 g Kg⁻¹ (AZB+BZP; 200 g ha⁻¹; Nimbus[®] adjuvant (Syngenta Ltda.)); and iv) propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹ (PPZ+DFZ; 150 mL ha⁻¹; without adjuvant). These fungicides were chosen because these combinations are common in field applications and most of the registered fungicides for disease control in soybean plants are from the triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide chemical groups. The fungicides were applied at pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) stages of the soybean plants, with the addition of the adjuvant when recommended by the manufacturer.

The fungicide application was carried out using a CO₂-charged hand boom sprayer equipped with 4 Tee Jet nozzles, which delivered 150 L ha⁻¹, as recommended by the manufacturer for disease control on soybeans. Fungicide application was performed directly over the plants by keeping the bar at 0.4 m high from the top of the plants. The doses were sequentially applied on a windless day, thus ensuring uniform exposures of plants. The plants of each treatment were at a safe distance to avoid mixing doses. All plants were kept at 90% of field capacity of the substrate and absent of pests and diseases throughout the cycle.

The experimental design was randomized blocks with four treatments (control and 3 fungicides) and four replicates for both experiments.

2.2 Phytotoxicity

The visual symptoms on soybean leaves were photographed in R1 stage, 7 days (Zuntini et al., 2019) after the second application of fungicide. The images were obtained with a digital camera (Fujifilm FinePix, SL 300, Brazil) in optical zoom 30x, 14 megapixels and high LCD resolution.

2.3 Physiological traits

2.3.1 Gas exchange

Gas exchange were measured in soybean plants at stage R1, five days after the second application of fungicide to determine the maximum net photosynthetic rate (A,

 μ mol CO₂ m⁻² s⁻¹), stomatal conductance (g_S , mol H₂O m⁻² s⁻¹), transpiration rate (E, mmol H₂O m⁻² s⁻¹), and the dark respiration (R_D, μ mol CO₂ m⁻² s⁻¹). The parameters were measured using an infrared gas analyzer (IRGA, model LI-6400XTR, LI-COR, Lincoln, NE, USA).

The evaluations were performed in fully expanded leaves. The *A*, *g*_S, and *E* measurements were performed between 9:00 and 11:00 am under constant photosynthetic photon flux density (PPFD, 1000 μ mol photons m⁻² s⁻¹), atmospheric CO₂ concentration (C_a) (400 ± 25 μ mol mol⁻¹), and at environmental temperature (26 ± 1 °C) and relative humidity (74 ± 12%). For R_D measurement, the leaves were dark-adapted for at least 5 h, and the evaluation was performed after 10:00 pm. The respiration was assessed the night before photosynthetic measurements.

2.3.2 Chlorophyll *a* fluorescence

Variables of chlorophyll fluorescence were performed in the same leaf of the photosynthesis measurements using a modulated portable fluorometer coupled to IRGA. First, evaluations were conducted on dark-adapted leaves, so that the reaction centers were fully opened (all oxidized primary electron acceptors) with minimum heat loss. Under this condition, it was possible to estimate the initial fluorescence (F_0), maximum fluorescence (F_m), and potential quantum yield of photosystem II [$F_v/F_m = (F_0-F_m)/F_m$] (Genty et al., 1989). After the light adaptation of leaves, the chlorophyll fluorescence before saturation pulse (F) and the maximum fluorescence in light-adapted leaves (F_m) were evaluated, and used to estimate the effective quantum yield of PSII $[Y_{II} = (F_m)^2 - (F_m)^2]$ F/F_m (Genty et al., 1989). The quantum yield of regulated energy dissipation [Y_{NPO} = $(F/F_m) - (F/F_m)$] was calculated according to (Genty et al., 1989) and (Hendrickson et al., 2004). The $Y_{\rm II}$ was also used to estimate the apparent electron transport rate (ETR = $Y_{II}.PPFD.A_{leaf}.0,5)$ (Bilger et al., 1995), where PPFD is the photons flow (µmol $m^{-2}\ s^{-1})$ on the leaves; Aleaf the amount corresponding to the fraction of incident light that is absorbed by the leaves; and 0.5 the excitation energy fraction directed to the PSII (Laisk and Loreto, 1996).

2.4 Pollen grain viability

Flower buds were collected at the R1 stage for all treatments, 24 h after fungicide application. For each plant, about 5 flower buds were collected, fixed in Carnoy solution

(ethanol 75% and glacial acetic acid 25%), and stored at -20 °C. The evaluation of the possible effects of fungicides on pollen viability was estimated by counting the mature pollen for each plant. Slides were prepared by macerating anthers from three floral buds in aceto carmine (1%). The material was covered with cover glass and images were obtained under an Olympus microscope (BX61, Tokyo, Japan), coupled to a DP-72 camera, using the clear field option. Stained pollen grains were considered viable, whereas unstained pollen grains were considered inviable (Gupta et al., 2018). At least 300 pollen grains were counted per experimental unit.

2.5 Pollen grain germination

In vitro grain pollen germination was measured 24 h after fungicide application. The culture medium consisted of sucrose (15%), calcium nitrate (0.03%), boric acid (0.01%), agar (0.6%) and Milli-Q water. The solution was slowly heated for complete agar dissolution (Koti et al., 2005). Five freshly open flowers were randomly collected from each experimental unit and pollen from each flower was homogenously spread on a on a glass slide containing 100 μ L of culture medium. The glass slides were kept in a Petri dish with water saturated atmosphere, and incubated at 25 °C for 2 h. After the germination, the glass slide was covered with a cover slip and analysed under an Olympus microscope (BX61, Tokyo, Japan), coupled to a DP-72 camera, using the clear field option. The pollen grains were considered germinated when the pollen tube exceeded the diameter of the own pollen grain (Benkő et al., 2020). At least 100 pollen grains were counted per experimental unit.

2.6 Flower abortion

The number of aborted reproductive structures was evaluated from the moment the plants reached the R1 developmental stage. Flower abortion was recorded every three days until the end of the cycle. Flower abortion percentage per plant was calculated in relation to the total number of reproductive structures produced by the plants.

2.7 Soybean yield components

The pods were harvested manually when the grains have reached physiological maturity in order to determine the soybean yield components. We evaluated pod number

per plant, total grains per plant, aborted grains per plant (%), hundred-grain weight (g) and total production (g.plant⁻¹).

2.8 Statistical analysis

The obtained data were submitted to factorial analysis of variance and the means were compared by Tukey test (p < 0.05), using the statistical software SISVAR (Analysis of Variance System, version 5.4, Lavras, Brazil).

3 RESULTS

Both in experiment I and II fungicides CPZ+DFZ and PPZ+DFZ did not cause visual phytotoxicity effects on soybean plants seven days after treatment application (Figure 1-A, B, C, D and G). Fungicide AZB+BZP caused visual symptoms of mild phytotoxicity, characterized as small necrotic dots over the leaf blade, which did not increase with time (Figure 1-E and F).



Figure 1. Leaves of soybean plants exposed to control (A and B) and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: (C and D) CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L-1 + difenoconazole 250 g L-1), (E and F) AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg-1 + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg-1) and (G and H) PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L-1 + difenoconazole 250 g L-1), in the experiments I (A, C, E and G) and II (B, D, F, H), 7 days after the treatment applications, of experiments I and II.

In general, fungicide application did not cause changes in the photosynthetic rate (*A*), transpiratory rate, stomatal conductance (g_S) (*E*) and dark respiration (R_D) of soybean plants (Table 1). The fungicide AZB+BZP reduced R_D only in experiment II.

Table 1. Net photosynthetic rate (*A*), stomatal conductance (g_S), transpiration rate (*E*) and the dark respiration (R_D) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages (assessments were performed five days after R1 application): CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) e PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹).

Treatment	A (μmol CO ₂ m ⁻² s ⁻¹)	$g_{\rm S}$ (mol H ₂ O m ⁻² s ⁻¹)	<i>E</i> (mmol H ₂ O m ⁻² s ⁻¹)	R _D (μmol CO ₂ m ⁻² s ⁻¹)
Experiment I	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>			
Control	$21.89 \pm 0.81a$	$0.45\pm0.16a$	$7.78\pm0.33a$	$2.41\pm0.17a$
CPZ+DFZ	$21.95 \pm 1.56a$	$0.52\pm0.09a$	$7.66\pm0.24a$	$2.08\pm0.12a$
AZB+BZP	$22.10 \pm 1.63a$	$0.32\pm0.09a$	$7.24\pm0.29a$	$2.23\pm0.35a$
PPZ+DFZ	$20.15 \pm 1.01a$	$0.55\pm0.15a$	$7.92\pm0.47a$	$2.70\pm0.78a$
Experiment II				
Control	$22.59\pm2.22a$	$0.62\pm0.08a$	$5.41\pm0.53a$	$2.37 \pm 0.38 ab$
CPZ+DFZ	$22.24 \pm 1.49a$	$0.78\pm0.04a$	$6.30\pm0.18a$	$2.49\pm0.18a$
AZB+BZP	$23.83 \pm 1.40a$	$0.76\pm0.05a$	$6.20\pm0.22a$	$1.32\pm0.10b$
PPZ+DFZ	$25.27 \pm 1.81a$	$0.80\pm0.05a$	$6.44\pm0.26a$	$2.01 \pm 0.29 ab$

Mean \pm SEM (n = 4), followed by the same letter in the column, do not differ significantly from each other, in each experiment, as determined by Tukey's test (p > 0.05).

We did not observe significant effects of the fungicides on potential quantum yield of PSII (F_v/F_m), electron transport rate (ETR), effective quantum yield of PSII (Y_{II}) and quantum yield of regulated energy dissipation (Y_{NPQ}), in both experiments (Table 2).

Table 2. Potential quantum yield of PSII (F_v/F_m), electron transport rate (ETR), effective quantum yield of PSII (Y_{II}) and quantum yield of regulated energy dissipation (Y_{NPQ}) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages (assessments were performed five days after R1 application): CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) e PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹).

Treatment	F_v/F_m	ETR	Y _{II}	Y_{NPQ}
-----------	-----------	-----	-----------------	-----------
Experiment I				
---------------	-------------------	--------------------	----------------	------------------
Control	$0.83\pm0.001a$	$145.15 \pm 3.19a$	$0.33\pm0.01a$	$0.36 \pm 0.03a$
CPZ+DFZ	$0.83\pm0.004a$	$137.31 \pm 7.73a$	$0.32\pm0.02a$	$0.32\pm0.03a$
AZB+BZP	$0.83\pm0.002a$	$142.27\pm6.56a$	$0.33\pm0.02a$	$0.33\pm0.03a$
PPZ+DFZ	$0.82\pm0.005a$	$135.89\pm6.39a$	$0.31\pm0.01a$	$0.32\pm0.03a$
Experiment II				
Control	$0.82\pm0.006a$	$151.04 \pm 7.86a$	$0.35\pm0.02a$	$0.33 \pm 0.04a$
CPZ+DFZ	$0.81 \pm 0.006a$	$137.90\pm7.33a$	$0.32\pm0.02a$	$0.36\pm0.02a$
AZB+BZP	$0.83 \pm 0.002a$	$149.02\pm 6.82a$	$0.34\pm0.02a$	$0.33\pm0.02a$
PPZ+DFZ	$0.82\pm0.006a$	$153.11 \pm 8.62a$	$0.35\pm0.02a$	$0.32\pm0.03a$

Mean \pm SEM (*n* = 4), followed by the same letter, in the column, do not differ significantly from each other, in each experiment, as determined by Tukey's test (p > 0.05)

Pollen grain germination was reduced by fungicide AZB+BZP only in experiment I (Table3, Figure 2), despite pollen viability was not affected by any of the fungicides in both experiments (Table 3, Figure 3).

Table 3. Pollen grain viability and pollen grain germination of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) e PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹).

Treatment	Pollen grain viability (%)	Pollen grain germination (%)
Experiment I		
Control	95.29 ± 1.31a	$80.29 \pm 2.86 ab$
CPZ+DFZ	$93.57 \pm 1.66a$	$85.39 \pm 1.55a$
AZB+BZP	$92.33 \pm 1.62a$	$76.72 \pm 1.63 b$
PPZ+DFZ	$97.14 \pm 0.77a$	$81.11 \pm 1.75 ab$
Experiment II		
Control	98.31 ± 0.65a	$97.13 \pm 0.42a$
CPZ+DFZ	$91.65 \pm 0.11a$	$81.14\pm6.24a$
AZB+BZP	$93.38\pm2.10a$	$92.34 \pm 2.15a$
PPZ+DFZ	$88.61 \pm 4.68a$	$89.44\pm5.68a$

Mean \pm SEM (n = 4) followed by the same letter in the column, do not differ significantly from each, in each experiment, other as determined by Tukey's test (p > 0.05).



Figure 2. Pollen grain germination of soybean plants exposed to control (A and B) and fungicide in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: (C and D) CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), (E and F) AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) and (G and H) PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), of experiments I (A, C, E and G) and II (B, D, F, H). Blue arrows indicate germinated pollen grains and red arrows indicate not germinated pollen grains, in each experiment. Bar = 500 µm and 200 µm.



Figure 3. Pollen grain viability of soybean plants exposed to control (A and B) and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: (C and D) CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), (E and F) AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) and (G and H) PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), in the experiments I (A, C, E and G) and II (B, D, F, H). Blue arrows indicate viable pollen grains and red arrows indicate inviable pollen grains, in each experiment. Bar = 500 µm and 200 µm.

The yield components were not affected by any of the fungicides in experiment I (Table 4 and 5). In experiment II there was a reduction in pod number and total grains of control treatment when compared to AZB+BZP (Table 4). Also, control plants showed reduced hundred-grain weight values when compared to CPZ+DFZ and PPZ+DFZ (Table 5). These changes did not affect total production among the treatments in experiments I and II (Table 5).

Table 4. Flower abortion, pod number, total grains and aborted grains of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g Kg⁻¹ + benzovindiflupir 150 g Kg⁻¹) e PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g L⁻¹ + difenoconazole 250 g L⁻¹).

Treatment	Flower abortion (%)	Pod number	Total grains	Aborted grains (%)
Experiment I				
Control	72.30 ±2.75a	$108.75\pm12.51a$	$239.00\pm25.5a$	$8.25\pm2.17a$
CPZ+DFZ	$69.98 \pm 4.09a$	$111.75\pm22.68a$	$239.25\pm55.0a$	$16.25\pm4.03a$
AZB+BZP	$73.39\pm2.02a$	$111.75\pm8.42a$	$239.00\pm17.1a$	$12.50\pm3.12a$
PPZ+DFZ	$69.90\pm3.78a$	$109.00\pm8.15a$	$236.50\pm18.9a$	$18.00\pm4.71a$
Experiment II				
Control	$75.66\pm3.59a$	$81.50\pm8.67b$	$182.00\pm21.78b$	$13.75\pm4.53a$
CPZ+DFZ	$66.72\pm2.75a$	$85.50 \pm 8.86 ab$	$193.50\pm21.88b$	$13.75\pm0.85a$
AZB+BZP	$63.58\pm3.69a$	$114.75\pm8.88a$	$280.25\pm18.82a$	$13.25\pm1.97a$
PPZ+DFZ	$69.02 \pm 1.23a$	$93.25\pm3.47ab$	$210.75\pm2.17ab$	$13.00\pm4.42a$

Mean \pm SEM (*n* = 4), followed by the same letter, in the column, do not differ significantly from each other, in each experiment, as determined by Tukey's test (p > 0.05)

Table 5. Hundred-grain weight and total production of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments in pre-bloom (V8) and bloom (R1) growth stages: CPZ+DFZ (ciproconazole 150 g L^{-1} + difenoconazole 250 g L^{-1}), AZB+BZP (azoxystrobin 300 g

Treatment	Hundred-grain weight (g)	Total production (g.plant ⁻¹)
Experiment I		
Control	$12.03\pm0.88a$	$393.08\pm20.87a$
CPZ+DFZ	$12.78 \pm 1.01a$	$372.75 \pm 60.47a$
AZB+BZP	$11.04 \pm 1.20a$	$432.25\pm58.24a$
PPZ+DFZ	$12.75 \pm 0.78a$	$376.50 \pm 47.10a$
Experiment II		
Control	$10.00\pm0.46c$	$344.50\pm28.00a$
CPZ+DFZ	$12.99\pm0.37a$	$316,25 \pm 55.61a$
AZB+BZP	$10.98\pm0.42bc$	$317.50 \pm 12.36a$
PPZ+DFZ	$12.11\pm0.61ab$	$303.25 \pm 21.61a$

 $Kg^{\text{-}1}$ + benzovindiflupir 150 g $Kg^{\text{-}1}$) e PPZ+DFZ (propiconazole 250 g $L^{\text{-}1}$ + difenoconazole 250 g $L^{\text{-}1}$).

Mean \pm SEM (n = 4) followed by the same letter in the column, do not differ significantly from each, in each experiment, other as determined by Tukey's test (p > 0.05).

4 DISCUSSION

Fungicide application, according to technical recommendation, does not affect photosynthetic metabolism, pollen grain viability and yield components of healthy soybean plants, under controlled conditions. Fungicides are expected to control disease and maintain maximum crop productivity (Shahid and Khan, 2018).

Specific symptoms associated with fungicide phytotoxicity can appear as interveinal chlorosis and they are reported following the application of several commercial products, as fluopyram, a succinate dehydrogenase inhibitor fungicide (Kandel et al., 2018) and mixtures of triazoles and strobilurins (Zuntini et al., 2019). In this study, we observed that the plants treated with the fungicide azoxystrobin + benzovindiflupyr (AZB+BZP) showed symptoms of mild phytotoxicity, evidenced by small necrotic dots over the leaf blade in both experiments. Phytotoxicity is commonly observed in plants treated with pesticides combined with mineral oil, as the adjuvant Nimbus[®] used in AZB+BZP-treatment. Although mineral oil is required to improve the biological efficiency of foliar sprays by increasing the penetration of the active ingredients into the leaf tissues (Räsch et al., 2018), the interaction between the adjuvant and the fungicide may increase cuticular permeability and intensify phytotoxicity

potential (Appah et al., 2020). In addition, as mineral oil is derived from petroleum, it removes the leaf waxy layer, which makes the leaves exposed and sensitive to external agents and the epidermis may be injured, reducing growth and interfering in plant development (Assunção et al., 2019). Therefore, careful assessment of adjuvants under field conditions should be performed when it is necessary to mix adjuvant with the fungicide for the application.

Photosynthetic rates of soybean plants were not affected by either of the three fungicides tested. However, fungicide AZB+BZP reduced R_D in soybean plants of experiment II, which did not reflect in reduction in any other gas exchange traits. This response is expected from a fungicide as the AZB+BZP, which contains two chemical compounds that impairs cell respiration. AZB + BZP fungicide is formulated with a strobilurin (azoxystrobin) and a carboxamide (benzovindiflupyr). Strobilurins are compounds that inhibit cytochrome bc1 (mitochondrial complex III) of the fungal cell respiration chain, reducing ATP synthesis (Amaro et al., 2020). Complex III is the same for all eukaryotes, so a partial reduction in respiratory rate and ATP synthesis is expected in plants treated with strobilurins. Carboxamides are also mitochondrial electron transport chain (ETC) inhibitor fungicides, which lead fungi to death by interfering with succinate dehydrogenase (complex II). In the present study, AZB+BZP fungicide affected the R_D in the experiment II but not in experiment I. Mitochondrial ETC in plants has the alternative oxidase enzyme (AOX), which provides an alternative pathway for the oxidation of NADH in the presence of inhibitors of other complexes. AOX is also found in some fungi, many of which are pathogenic. It has been reported that the resistance of some fungi to mitochondrial inhibitor fungicides is due to the activation of alternative oxidase (Thomazella et al., 2012; Tian et al., 2020). (Nason et al., 2007) exposed wheat plants to five different strobilurins and observed that one of them reduced dark respiration in the leaves. The reduction in ATP production of respiration occurs when AOX is activated (Selinski et al., 2018). According to the authors, it happens because AOX is not proton pumping and as the electrons that flow to AOX bypass the proton pumping complexes III and IV, less ATP will be produced.

The fungicides did not affect the photochemical parameters of soybean diseasefree plants. A fungicide containing a mixture of isopyrazam + epoxiconazole (carboxamide + triazole) applied in wheat plants in the absence of disease pressure resulted in higher effective quantum yield of PSII (Y_{II}), which positively correlated with increased biomass and yield (Ajigboye et al., 2014). The authors did not observe similar responses in isolated treatment with epoxiconazole or azoxystrobin; therefore, they attributed the increase in Y_{II} to isopyrazam.

Fagan et al. (2010) tested the effect of a strobilurin (pyraclostrobin) and a triazole (tebuconazole) on soybean plants and observed that pyraclostrobin increased photosynthetic rate, which reflected in higher thousand-grain weight and productivity of soybean plants in comparison to triazole-treated and control plants. The authors did not describe in the study whether the plants were totally disease-free or not. Marek et al. (2018) tested strobilurins and carboxamides on tomato plants inoculated with *Alternaria solani* and concluded that all fungicides improved photosynthetic efficiency and fruit production. Also, Zambiazzi et al. (2018) observed positive effects of triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide-based fungicides on soybeans, with improvement on physiological and production characteristics of the plants. Nevertheless, most of these authors tested the fungicide in disease control, thus, the higher photosynthetic efficiency and productivity is probably due to the fungal control, instead of improving the plant physiology itself. In the present study, disease-free soybean plants did not show increased physiological or production parameters as a result of fungicide applications.

Our study showed that fungicides AZB+BZP reduced pollen grain germination in the soybean cultivar SYN 1378C in experiment I. Despite of this reduction in pollen germination, which could lead to less grain production, the total grains of soybean plants treated by this fungicide was not smaller than the other treatments. Pollen viability was not reduced by any of the fungicides. Several researchers reported reduction in pollen viability and/or germination after fungicide application with a range of species. Diniconazole-M (triazole) and carboxin thiram (carboxamide-dimethyl dithiocarbamate) fungicides reduced, on average, 14% and 85%, respectively, the grain pollen germination of Prunus persica (Kargar and Imani, 2011) and P. dulcis (Zarrabi and Imani, 2011), with changes in their morphology. The authors recommend fungicide application in pre-bloom or to wait as long as possible during full bloom in order to prevent yield losses. Padilla et al. (2017) investigated the effect of pyraclostrobin + epoxiconazole on Solanum betaceum and Rubus glaucus pollen grains in vitro and observed S. betaceum was more sensitive. According to the authors, the fungicide reduced the germination of S. betaceum pollen grains by 63% and of *R. glaucus* by 18%, after 6 h, with pollen tube deformation in both species. There is a wide variety of responses depending on the applied fungicide and the species evaluated. However, the previously cited studies tested the fungicide directly on the culture media, which will hardly happen in the field. On the other hand, we observed in a previous study that the fungicide containing pyraclostrobin + epoxiconazole (strobilurin + triazole) applied in commercial dosage in *Zea mays* plants caused a reduction in pollen viability, but not in germination (Junqueira et al., 2017). To be more realistic, both in our previous study and in this one, the fungicide was applied to the plants via spraying, to simulate the procedure performed in the field. Even though it is an easy and quick phytotoxicity assessment, we believe that the effect of the fungicide is exacerbated when applied directly to the pollen grains in the culture medium.

In the present study, none of the fungicides tested affected any of the yield components. The absence of fungicide benefits in yield components of disease-free soybean plants was also observed by (Swoboda and Pedersen, 2009), which highlight that the use of fungicides in soybean plants should occur only for the management of diseases. Similar results were found by Mahoney and Gillard (2014), who investigated the effect of fungicides containing triazoles and strobilurins on disease-free *Phaseolus vulgaris* plants, and concluded that when there is low disease pressure, fungicide application does not contribute to higher production.

5. CONCLUSIONS

The application of three different commercial triazole, strobilurin or carboxamide–based fungicides during pre-bloom and bloom stage on soybean disease-free plants, did not affect the physiological traits, pollen grain germination and crop yield.

6 REFERENCES

- AGROFIT, 2020. Relatório Consolidado de Produtos Formulados Fungicidas para a Soja. 0–21.
- Ajigboye, O.O., Murchie, E., Ray, R. v., 2014. Foliar application of isopyrazam and epoxiconazole improves photosystem II efficiency, biomass and yield in winter wheat. Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology 114, 52–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2014.07.003

- Amaro, A.C.E., Baron, D., Ono, E.O., Rodrigues, J.D., 2020. Physiological effects of strobilurin and carboxamides on plants: an overview. Acta Physiologiae Plantarum. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11738-019-2991-x
- Amaro, A.C.E., Ramos, A.R.P., Macedo, A.C., Ono, E.O., Rodrigues, J.D., 2018. Effects of the fungicides azoxystrobin, pyraclostrobin and boscalid on the physiology of Japanese cucumber. Scientia Horticulturae 228, 66–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scienta.2017.10.016
- Appah, S., Jia, W., Ou, M., Wang, P., Asante, E.A., 2020. Analysis of potential impaction and phytotoxicity of surfactant-plant surface interaction in pesticide application. Crop Protection. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cropro.2019.104961
- Assunção, H.H.T., Campos, S.F.B., Sousa, L.A., Lemes, E.M., Zandonadi, C.H.S., da CUNHA, J.P.A.R., 2019. Adjuvants plus phytosanitary products and the effects on the physical-chemical properties of the spray liquids. Bioscience Journal 35, 1878–1885. https://doi.org/10.14393/BJ-v35n6a2019-46994
- Benkő, P., Jee, S., Kaszler, N., Fehér, A., Gémes, K., 2020. Polyamines treatment during pollen germination and pollen tube elongation in tobacco modulate reactive oxygen species and nitric oxide homeostasis. Journal of Plant Physiology 244, 153085. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jplph.2019.153085
- Bilger, W., Schreiber, U., Bock, M., 1995. Determination of the quantum efficiency of photosystem II and of non-photochemical quenching of chlorophyll fluorescence in the field. Oecologia 102, 425–432. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00341354
- Cantore, V., Lechkar, O., Karabulut, E., Sellami, M.H., Albrizio, R., Boari, F., Stellacci, A.M., Todorovic, M., 2016. Combined effect of deficit irrigation and strobilurin application on yield, fruit quality and water use efficiency of "cherry" tomato (Solanum lycopersicum L.). Agricultural Water Management 167, 53–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agwat.2015.12.024
- Carmona, M., Sautua, F., Perelman, S., Gally, M., Reis, E.M., 2015. Development and validation of a fungicide scoring system for management of late season soybean diseases in Argentina. Crop Protection 70, 83–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cropro.2015.01.019
- Childs, S.P., Buck, J.W., Li, Z., 2018. Breeding soybeans with resistance to soybean rust (Phakopsora pachyrhizi). Plant Breeding. https://doi.org/10.1111/pbr.12595
- Fagan, E.B., Dourado Neto, D., Vivian, R., Franco, R.B., Yeda, M.P., Massignam, L.F., Oliveira, R.F. de, Martins, K.V., 2010. Efeito da aplicação de piraclostrobina na taxa fotossintética, respiração, atividade da enzima nitrato redutase e produtividade de grãos de soja 4, 771–777.
- Feng, Y., Huang, Y., Zhan, H., Bhatt, P., Chen, S., 2020. An Overview of Strobilurin Fungicide Degradation:Current Status and Future Perspective. Frontiers in Microbiology. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2020.00389

- Genty, B., Briantais, J.M., Baker, N.R., 1989. The relationship between the quantum yield of photosynthetic electron transport and quenching of chlorophyll fluorescence. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - General Subjects 990, 87–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-4165(89)80016-9
- Giuliani, M.M., Carucci, F., Nardella, E., Francavilla, M., Ricciardi, L., Lotti, C., Gatta, G., 2018. Combined effects of deficit irrigation and strobilurin application on gas exchange, yield and water use efficiency in tomato (Solanum lycopersicum L.). Scientia Horticulturae 233, 149–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scienta.2018.01.052
- Gupta, A.K., Singh, M., Marboh, E., Nath, V., 2018. Pollen production, viability and in vitro pollen germination of different litchi (Litchi chinensis) genotypes Regulation of growth and development and nursery management of fruit crops View project.
- Hendrickson, L., Furbank, R.T., Chow, W.S., 2004. A simple alternative approach to assessing the fate of absorbed light energy using chlorophyll fluorescence. Photosynthesis Research 82, 73–81. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:PRES.0000040446.87305.f4
- Junqueira, V.B., Costa, A.C., Boff, T., Müller, C., Mendonça, M.A.C., Batista, P.F., 2017. Pollen viability, physiology, and production of maize plants exposed to pyraclostrobin + epoxiconazole. Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology 137, 42–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2016.09.007
- Kandel, Y.R., Mueller, D.S., Legleiter, T., Johnson, W.G., Young, B.G., Wise, K.A., 2018. Impact of fluopyram fungicide and preemergence herbicides on soybean injury, population, sudden death syndrome, and yield. Crop Protection 106, 103–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cropro.2017.12.009
- Kargar, M.H., Imani, A., 2011. Effects of fungicides on pollen germination peach and nectarine in vitro. African Journal of Plant Science 5, 643–647.
- Kawashima, C.G., Guimarães, G.A., Nogueira, S.R., MacLean, D., Cook, D.R., Steuernagel, B., Baek, J., Bouyioukos, C., Melo, B.D.V.A., Tristão, G., de Oliveira, J.C., Rauscher, G., Mittal, S., Panichelli, L., Bacot, K., Johnson, E., Iyer, G., Tabor, G., Wulff, B.B.H., Ward, E., Rairdan, G.J., Broglie, K.E., Wu, G., van Esse, H.P., Jones, J.D.G., Brommonschenkel, S.H., 2016. A pigeonpea gene confers resistance to Asian soybean rust in soybean. Nature Biotechnology 34, 661–665. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.3554
- Koti, S., Reddy, K.R., Reddy, V.R., Kakani, V.G., Zhao, D., 2005. Interactive effects of carbon dioxide, temperature, and ultraviolet-B radiation on soybean (Glycine max L.) flower and pollen morphology, pollen production, germination, and tube lengths. Journal of Experimental Botany 56, 725–736. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/eri044
- Laisk, A., Loreto, F., 1996. Determining photosynthetic parameters from leaf CO2 exchange and chlorophyll fluorescence1: Ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase specificity factor, dark respiration in the light, excitation distribution between photosystems, alternative electron transport rate, and mesophyll diffusion resistance. Plant Physiology 110, 903–912. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.110.3.903

- Mahoney, K. J., & Gillard, C. L. (2014). Plant health and yield of dry bean not affected by strobilurin fungicides under disease-free or simulated hail conditions. Canadian Journal of Plant Science, 94(8), 1385-1389. https://doi.org/10.4141/CJPS-2014-159
- Mancini, M., Lanza Volpe, M., Gatti, B., Malik, Y., Moreno, A.C., Leskovar, D., Cravero, V., 2019. Characterization of cardoon accessions as feedstock for biodiesel production. Fuel 235, 1287–1293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2018.08.123
- Marek, J., de Azevedo, D., Ono, E.O., Rodrigues, J.D., Faria, C.M.D.R., 2018. Photoynthetic and productive increase in tomato plants treated with strobilurins and carboxamides for the control of Alternaria solani. Scientia Horticulturae. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scienta.2018.07.028
- Marro, N., Cofré, N., Grilli, G., Alvarez, C., Labuckas, D., Maestri, D., Urcelay, C., 2020. Soybean yield, protein content and oil quality in response to interaction of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi and native microbial populations from mono- and rotation-cropped soils. Applied Soil Ecology 152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2020.103575
- Nason, M.A., Farrar, J., Bartlett, D., 2007. Strobilurin fungicides induce changes in photosynthetic gas exchange that do not improve water use efficiency of plants grown under conditions of water stress. Pest Management Science 63, 1191–1200. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.1443
- Pacini, E., Dolferus, R., 2019. Pollen developmental arrest: Maintaining pollen fertility in a world with a changing climate. Frontiers in Plant Science. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2019.00679
- Padilla, F., Soria, N., Oleas, A., Rueda, D., Manjunatha, B., Kundapur, R.R., Maddela, N.R., Rajeswari, B., 2017. The effects of pesticides on morphology, viability, and germination of Blackberry (Rubus glaucus Benth.) and Tree tomato (Solanum betaceum Cav.) pollen grains. 3 Biotech 7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13205-017-0781-y
- Petit, A.N., Fontaine, F., Vatsa, P., Clément, C., Vaillant-Gaveau, N., 2012. Fungicide impacts on photosynthesis in crop plants. Photosynthesis research. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11120-012-9719-8
- Räsch, A., Hunsche, M., Mail, M., Burkhardt, J., Noga, G., Pariyar, S., 2018. Agricultural adjuvants may impair leaf transpiration and photosynthetic activity. Plant Physiology and Biochemistry 132, 229–237. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plaphy.2018.08.042
- Rodrigues, M.A.T., 2009. Avaliação do efeito fisiológico do uso de fungicidas na cultura de soja.
- Selinski, J., Scheibe, R., Day, D.A., Whelan, J., 2018. Alternative Oxidase Is Positive for Plant Performance. Trends in Plant Science. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2018.03.012
- Sfredo, G.J., 2008. Calagem e Adubação da Soja. Londrina, PR.
- Shahid, M., Ahmed, B., Zaidi, A., Khan, M.S., 2018. Toxicity of fungicides to: Pisum sativum: A study of oxidative damage, growth suppression, cellular death and morpho-anatomical changes. RSC Advances 8, 38483–38498. https://doi.org/10.1039/c8ra03923b

- Shahid, M., Khan, M.S., 2018. Cellular destruction, phytohormones and growth modulating enzymes production by Bacillus subtilis strain BC8 impacted by fungicides. Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology 149, 8–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2018.05.001
- Singh, G., Sahota, H.K., 2018. Impact of benzimidazole and dithiocarbamate fungicides on the photosynthetic machinery, sugar content and various antioxidative enzymes in chickpea. Plant Physiology and Biochemistry 132, 166–173. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plaphy.2018.09.001
- Swoboda, C., Pedersen, P., 2009. Effect of fungicide on soybean growth and yield. Agronomy Journal 101, 352–356. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj2008.0150
- Thomazella, D.P.T., Teixeira, P.J.P.L., Oliveira, H.C., Saviani, E.E., Rincones, J., Toni, I.M., Reis, O., Garcia, O., Meinhardt, L.W., Salgado, I., Pereira, G.A.G., 2012. The hemibiotrophic cacao pathogen Moniliophthora perniciosa depends on a mitochondrial alternative oxidase for biotrophic development. New Phytologist 194, 1025–1034. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2012.04119.x
- Tian, F., Lee, S.Y., Woo, S.Y., Chun, H.S., 2020. Alternative Oxidase: A Potential Target for Controlling Aflatoxin Contamination and Propagation of Aspergillus flavus. Frontiers in Microbiology. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2020.00419
- Twizeyimana, M., Hartman, G.L., 2019. Effect of Selected Biopesticides in Reducing Soybean Rust (Phakopsora pachyrhizi) Development. Plant disease 103, 2460–2466. https://doi.org/10.1094/PDIS-02-19-0384-RE
- Villani, S.M., Hulvey, J., Hily, J.M., Cox, K.D., 2016. Overexpression of the CYP51A1 gene and repeated elements are associated with differential sensitivity to DMI fungicides in Venturia inaequalis. Phytopathology 106, 562–571. https://doi.org/10.1094/PHYTO-10-15-0254-R
- Wu, Y.-X., von Tiedemann, A., 2002. Impact of fungicides on active oxygen species and antioxidant enzymes in spring barley (Hordeum vulgare L.) exposed to ozone 37–47.
- Xia, X.J., Huang, Y.Y., Wang, L., Huang, L.F., Yu, Y.L., Zhou, Y.H., Yu, J.Q., 2006. Pesticides-induced depression of photosynthesis was alleviated by 24-epibrassinolide pretreatment in Cucumis sativus L. Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology 86, 42–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2006.01.005
- Yang, H., Tong, J., Lee, C.W., Ha, S., Eom, S.H., Im, Y.J., 2015. Structural mechanism of ergosterol regulation by fungal sterol transcription factor Upc2. Nature Communications 6. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms7129
- Zambiazzi, E.V., Bruzi, A.T., de Carvalho, M.L.M., Guilherme, S.R., Zuffo, A.M., de Carvalho, A.H.F., Mendes, A.E.S., Soares, I.O., Borges, I.M.M., Bianchi, M.C., Villela, N.J.D., 2018. Effects and management of foliar fungicide application on physiological and agronomical traits of soybean. Australian Journal of Crop Science 12, 265–273. https://doi.org/10.21475/ajcs.18.12.02.pne750

- Zarrabi, A., Imani, A., 2011. Effects of fungicides on in-vitro pollen germination, tube growth and morphology of almond (Prunus dulcis). African Journal of Agricultural Research 6, 5645–5649. https://doi.org/10.5897/AJAR11.957
- Zuntini, B., de Cassia Félix Alvarez, R., de Faria Theodoro, G., Zuffo, A.M., 2019. Effect of adding fungicide to mixtures of triazoles and strobilurins in the control of downy mildew and Asian soybean rust. Pesquisa Agropecuaria Tropical 49. https://doi.org/10.1590/1983-40632019v4953688

32

CHAPTER II

Flower abortion, physiology, and production of soybean healthy plants treated with triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide fungicides

(Format according to the journal Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology)

ABSTRACT

Fungicides are a key for agricultural crops' economic profitability, and foliar spraying has expanded dramatically in recent decades. However, these pesticides may interfere with plant's metabolism causing reduction in physiological, reproductive and production traits. We proposed the hypothesis that fungicides from the chemical groups of triazoles, strobilurins and carboxamides may interfere in physiology and reproductive processes of disease-free soybean plants leading to a reduction in productivity. We aimed to evaluate the effect of the number of applications of three fungicides containing triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide compounds on gas exchange, chlorophyll a fluorescence, viability and germination of pollen grain, floral abortion and production component of disease-free soybean plants. The experiment was carried out using soybean cultivar SYN 1378C, disease-free plants, which were treated with the application of three commercial fungicides: epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹ (EPZ+FLX+PYR, ; 800 mL ha⁻¹; Assist[®] adjuvant 500 mL ha⁻¹(BASF Ltda.)); trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹ (TFX+PRZ; 400 mL ha⁻¹; Aureo[®] adjuvant (Bayer Ltda.)); and trifloxystrobin 150 g L^{-1} + prothioconazole 175 g L^{-1} + bixafen 125 g L⁻¹ (TFX+PRZ+BXF; 500 mL ha⁻¹; Aureo[®] adjuvant (Bayer Ltda.)); and a control treatment without any fungicide application. The plants received one (in R1 stage) two (in R1 and R2 stages) or three (in R1, R2 and R3 stages) fungicide applications. The experimental design was factorial with randomized blocks with four treatments (control and 3 fungicides), three applications and eight replicates. EPZ+FLX+PYR fungicide caused general reduction of photochemical traits of soybean plants. TFX+PRZ reduced the pod number of soybean plants after one application, which may have been reflected

in higher HGW as compensation. TFX+PRZ and TFX+PRZ+BXF reduced soybean pollen germination in this study, but it did not reflect in lower yield components.

Key-words: Glycine max, photosynthesis, strobilurin, triazole, carboxamide, pollen.

1 INTRODUCTION

Fungicides are a key for agricultural crops' economic profitability, and foliar spraying has expanded dramatically in recent decades, mainly after losses of up to 4.6 million tons of soybeans in Brazil (Godoy et al., 2016) and total economic losses 51% higher in the United States (Bandara et al., 2020a) with the discovery of soybean rust (*Phakopsora pachyrhizi*), for example. The most common fungicide classes marketed for use in soybeans include demethylation inhibitors (DMI; also known as triazole), quinone outside inhibitors (QoI; also known as strobilurin), and succinate dehydrogenase inhibitor (SDHI) (also known as carboxamide) (Faske & Emerson, 2020). The fungicide families strobilurin and triazole are the most commonly employed for in-season soybean disease management (Bayer, 2021).

Triazoles were introduced on the market in the 1970s, when the introduction of more active and less phytotoxic fungicides started (Morton and Staub, 2008). Triazoles belong to the group of sterol biosynthesis inhibitors, which constitutes the largest and most important group of compounds ever developed for the control of fungal diseases in plants and animals, accounting for more than 30 % of global fungicide sales (Krämer et al., 2007). Strobilurin and carboxamides are mitochondrial electron transfer chain inhibitors. Strobilurins block electron transfer from cytochrome b to cytochrome c1 (Complex IV); while carboxamides inhibit the enzyme succinate dehydrogenase (Complex II), which impairs the electron transport to oxygen. The actions of both strobilurin and carboxamide interfere with the formation of ATP, which is the vital energy for fungal growth (Amaro et al., 2018). The first released strobilurin entered the market in 1996 (Barlett et al., 2002; Morton and Staub, 2008), and today they account for up to 25% of the global fungicide sales (Leadbeater et al., 2012). Carboxamides were developed in the 1960s, but only in the 2000s farmers began to use them to control plant diseases (Morton and Staub, 2008).

Soybean (*Glycine max* (L.) Merr.), which belongs to the Fabaceae (Leguminosae) family, is one of the most economically important legumes in the world. Grains are rich in proteins, unsaturated fatty acids, such as oleic and linoleic acids (omega 3, 6, and 9), and dietary fiber (Yao et al. 2020), being used for human food (Kim et al., 2015) and animal feed (Hassan et al., 2020). Soy oil, in addition to being an important food ingredient, also has wide industrial use, mainly in the production of biofuels,

lubricants, and plastics. In addition, soybean cultivation in crop rotation improves soil fertility by providing nitrogen from the symbiosis with nitrogen-fixing bacteria, in addition to facilitating the management of diseases, insects, and weeds (Cordeiro and Echer, 2019). In the 2019/20 crop, world soybean production reached 339.70 MT, with Brazil (128.50 MT) and the United States (96.67 MT) accounting for 66.3% of global production (USDA, 2021).

Soybean plants are commonly treated with fungicides in the field at four main growth stages: early vegetative development stage (V4 or 25 days after emergence), bloom (R1 – before closing of rows in the field), R1 + 14 days (14 days after R1 stage) and R1+28 days (28 days after R1 stage). The use of fungicides on soybeans has increased dramatically since the mid-2000, mainly due to increased disease development and greater fungicide availability, but also because of reports of physiological benefits that contribute to a grain yield increase (Wise and Mueller, 2011; Tedford et al., 2017). Most of farmers have used fungicides preventively, even in the absence of diseases or with low disease pressure. This has gradually increased, and several studies have suggested the fungicide application even in disease-free plants to increase photosynthetic rates, which, consequently, could be favorable to productivity, in a phenomenon called "physiological effect" (Lopes et al., 2018; Pobezhimova et al., 2019; Amaro et al., 2020). However, there are few studies that actually use completely healthy plants as a control treatment; besides, some of the "physiological effects" occur after some kind of induced abiotic stress as drought (Ali et al., 2019). As a consequence, the number of available fungicides, as well as field application have increased, but little is known about their benefits in the absence of disease (Weisz et al., 2011; Wise and Mueller, 2011; Mallowa et al., 2015; Friskop et al., 2018).

On the other hand, a few researches have showed toxic effects of fungicides. According to some studies, fungicide spraying has negative effects on plant physiology, such as reduced growth, disruption of reproductive organ development, nitrogen and carbon metabolism changes (reviewed by Dias 2012, Petit et al. 2012, Sharma et al., 2019), without considering the environmental (Zubrod et al., 2019; Belsky and Joshi, 2020) and human (Preeti et al., 2015) risks caused by the excessive use of pesticides. Triazoles, strobilurins and carboxamides have mode of actions that may interfere in similar rotes that are found in plants. Sterol biosynthesis pathway – the target of triazoles on fungi – is similar to phytosterols biosynthesis pathway. Phytosterols are plant sterols found in plant cell membranes and they are precursors of the brassinosteroids, a group of plant hormones that control plant growth and development. Sterols also create lipid microdomains, which are involved in transmembrane signal transmission (Valitova et al., 2016). As both sterols in fungi and phytosterols on plants have similar biosynthesis pathways, it is expected that phytosterol biosynthesis may be compromised after a triazole spray (Darnet et al., 2020). Strobilurin and carboxamides targets also exist on plants, since mitochondrial complex II and complex III are present in all eukaryotes. Reductions in plant's respiration are commonly found after using these fungicides, however not in the extent to cause death, since plants have a strobilurin and carboxamide-insensitive alternative oxidase (Amaro et al., 2018).

In this study, we propose the hypothesis that fungicides from the chemical groups of triazoles, strobilurins and carboxamides may interfere in physiology and reproductive processes of disease-free soybean plants leading to a reduction in productivity. We aimed to evaluate the effect of the number of applications of three fungicides containing triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide compounds on gas exchange, chlorophyll *a* fluorescence, viability and germination of pollen grain, floral abortion and production component of disease-free soybean plants.

2 MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1 Plant material and experimental conditions

The experiment was carried out in a greenhouse at the Laboratory of Ecophysiology and Plant Productivity at the Instituto Federal Goiano, Campus Rio Verde, Goiás, Brazil, with controlled temperature (~26 °C) and relative humidity (62 – 86 %). Soybean seeds (SYN 1378 C, Syngenta, Brazil) were sown in 12 dm³ plastic pots containing substrate prepared from a mixture of Red Latosol (LVdf) soil and sand (2:1), with the following physicochemical characteristics: pH H₂O – 5.8; P – 0.9 mg dm⁻³; K – 9.0 mg dm⁻³; Ca – 0.59 cmol_c dm⁻³; Mg – 0.17 cmol_c dm⁻³; Al – 0.05 cmol_c dm⁻³; H⁺Al – 1.8 cmol_c dm⁻³; S – 0.8 mg dm⁻³; B – 0.1 mg dm⁻³; Cu – 0.5 mg dm⁻³; Fe – 118.0 mg dm⁻³; Mn – 16.7 mg dm⁻³; Zn – 0.2 mg dm⁻³; Na – 1.8 mg dm⁻³; SB – 30 %; CTC – 2.6 cmol_c dm⁻³; OM – 6.2 %; clay – 38.5%; silt – 7.5 % and sand – 54 %. Liming was performed using dolomitic limestone, increasing the base saturation to 60% and the plants were fertilized with urea (CH₄N₂O, 0.5 g dm⁻³), potassium chloride (KCl, 1.8 g dm⁻³), mono-

ammonium phosphate (MAP, 1.5 g dm⁻³), magnesium sulfate (MgSO₄, 0.8 g dm⁻³), sulfate copper (CuSO₄, 0.05 g dm⁻³), boric acid (H₃BO₃, 0.008 g dm⁻³), and zinc sulfate (ZnSO₄, 0.003 g dm⁻³), according to the recommendation for soybean crop (Sfredo, 2008).

2.2 Treatments and experimental design

Fungicides containing mixtures of triazole (epoxiconazole or prothioconazole), strobilurin (pyraclostrobin or trifloxystrobin) and/or carboxamide (fluxapiroxade or bixafen) were selected from commercially products commonly used to prevent and control diseases on soybean plants. The fungicides used were: epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹ (EPZ+FLX+PYR ; 800 mL ha⁻¹; Assist[®] adjuvant 500 mL ha⁻¹ (BASF Ltda.)); trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹ (TFX+PRZ; 400 mL ha⁻¹; Aureo[®] adjuvant (Bayer Ltda.)); and trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹ + bixafen 125 g L⁻¹ (TFX+PRZ+BXF; 500 mL ha⁻¹; Aureo[®] adjuvant (Bayer Ltda.)). The doses correspond to the manufacturer recommendation for soybean plants.

Fungicides were applied at three different soybean development stages at R1 (beginning of flowering); R2 (full flowering) and R3 (beginning of pods, ten days after the R2 application). The treatments consisted of a control treatment (without any fungicide application); and one (R1), two (R1 and R2), or three (R1, R2 and R3) applications of the commercial fungicides on soybean disease-free plants.

The fungicide applications were carried out using a CO₂-charged hand boom sprayer equipped with 4 Tee Jet nozzles, which delivered 150 L ha⁻¹, as recommended by the manufacturer for disease control on soybeans. Fungicide application was performed directly over the plants by keeping the bar at 0.4 m high from the top of the plants. The doses were sequentially applied on a windless day, thus ensuring uniform exposures of plants. The plants of each treatment were at a safe distance to avoid mixing doses. All plants were kept at 90% of field capacity of the substrate and absent of pests and diseases throughout the cycle.

The experimental design was factorial with randomized blocks with four treatments (control and 3 fungicides), three applications and eight replicates.

2.3 Gas Exchange

Gas exchange and chlorophyll *a* fluorescence traits were measured five days after each fungicide spray using an infrared gas analyzer coupled with a modulated fluorometer chamber (IRGA - LI-6400XTR, Licor®, Lincoln, Nebraska, USA). Photosynthetic rate (A, µmol CO2 m⁻² s⁻¹), stomatal conductance (gs, mol H₂O m⁻² s⁻¹), transpiration rate (E, mmol H2O m⁻² s⁻¹), the ratio between the internal and external concentration of CO₂ (C_i/C_a) and the dark respiration (R_D, µmol CO₂ m⁻² s⁻¹) were measured on the last fully expanded leaf. From these data, the efficiency of carboxylation (A/C_i) was estimated. These measures were obtained under constant photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) (1000 µmol photons m⁻² s⁻¹), atmospheric concentration of CO₂ (C_a) (~400,30 µmol mol⁻¹), temperature (~25,55 °C) and humidity (~60,02%). R_D measurements were performed the night before the gas exchange assessments after 10:00 pm, with the leaves dark-adapted for at least 5 hours.

2.4 Chlorophyll a fluorescence

Chlorophyll *a* fluorescence assessments were performed on the same leaf of the photosynthesis measurements using IRGA. The initial fluorescence (F₀), maximum fluorescence (F_m), and potential quantum yield of photosystem II (PSII) [F_v/F_m = (F₀-F_m/F_m)] were obtained on 30 min dark-adapted leaves. In light-adapted leaves, the steady-state fluorescence (F), the maximum fluorescence in light-adapted leaves (F_m'), the photochemical coefficient, which indicates the fraction of PSII centers that are open (qL = (F_m'-F)/(F_m'-F₀') x (F₀'/F)) (Kramer et al., 2004)), the photochemical quenching (qP = (F_m'-F)/(F_m'-F₀'), the electron transport rate (ETR = Y_{II} x PPFD x A_{leaf} x 0,5) (Bilger et al., 1995), and the non-photochemical quenching (NPQ) [(Fm-Fm')/Fm'] was determined.

2.5 Pollen grain viability

In order to assess pollen grain viability, five flower buds were collected per plant 24 h after each fungicide application, immediately fixed in Carnoy solution containing ethanol (75%) and glacial acetic acid (25%), and stored at -20 °C until the analysis. For the analysis, slides were prepared by macerating anthers from floral buds in aceto carmine (1%) and the material was covered with cover glass. Images were obtained using an Olympus microscope (BX61, Tokyo, Japan), coupled to a DP-72 camera, with the clear field option. Pollen viability was estimated by counting the mature pollen for each plant,

considering the stained pollen grains as viable, and unstained pollen grains as non-viable (Gupta et al., 2018). At least 300 pollen grains were counted per replicate. Pollen grain viability was not performed in R3 stage because there were no more appropriate flowers to collect in this stage of development.

2.6 Pollen grain germination

The pollen grain germination was determined in fresh material randomly collected from each experimental unit, 24 h after treatment application. fresh collected material. Pollen grains from five open flowers were homogenously spread on a glass slide containing 100 µL of the culture medium containing sucrose (15%), calcium nitrate (0.03%), boric acid (0.01%), agar (0.6%) and Milli-Q water prepared according to Koti et al. (2005). The glass slides were placed in Petri dishes with water saturated atmosphere, and incubated at 25 °C. After 2 h, the glass slide was covered with a cover slip and the germination was analysed using an Olympus microscope (BX61, Tokyo, Japan), coupled to a DP-72 camera, with the clear field option. The pollen grains were considered germinated when the pollen tube exceeded the diameter of the pollen grain itself according to Benkő et al. (2020). At least 100 pollen grains were counted per replicate. Pollen grain germination was not performed in R3 stage because there were no more appropriate flowers to collect in this stage of development.

2.7 Flower abortion

The number of aborted flowers (flower buds and flowers) was counted from the first flower issued, and performed every three days, throughout the plant cycle. To ensure the most accurate counting of flower abortion, a structure was set up around and above the soil on each plant, where the fallen flowers were collected. The percentage of flower abortion was calculated in relation to the total number of reproductive structures, included young pods and pods, produced by the plant.

2.8 Soybean yield components

At physiological maturity stage, the pods were manually harvested to determine the pod number per plant (PN plant⁻¹), number of grains per pod (NG pod⁻¹), total grains per plant (TG plant⁻¹), hundred-grain weight (HGW, g) and grain yield (GY, g plant⁻¹) were assessed.

2.9 Statistical analysis

The data obtained were subjected to factorial analysis of variance by the F test $(p \le 0.05)$ and treatment means were compared by Tukey test $(p \le 0.05)$ using the Analysis of Variance System (SISVAR®, Analysis of Variance System, version 5.4, Lavras, Brazil). For multivariate analysis, missing values were estimated using Bayesian Principal Component Analysis (bPCA) (Schmitt; Mandel; Guedj, 2015) by initially modelling 10 Principal Components (nPCs), employing Q2 for cross-validation using the package pcaMethods (Stacklies et al., 2007). Data were scaled by means of mean-centering and scaled by the root-mean-square sqrt(sum(x^2)/(n-1)) using scale function in R (R CORE TEAM, 2021). PCAs (Principal Component Analysis) were modelled and graphs were generated using FactoMineR and factoextra packages, respectively (Kassambara; Mundt, 2020; Lê; Josse; Husson, 2008) using nPCs found while imputing data with bPCA.

3 RESULTS

Net photosynthetic rate (*A*) and stomatal conductance (g_S) had no significant interaction between treatments and number of fungicide applications. However, the *A* of EPZ+FLX+PYR-treated plants was around 17,8% lower than TFX+PRZ and TFX+PRZ+BXF treatments, after three fungicide applications (Table 1). The transpiration rate (*E*) was significantly higher in control and TFX+PRZ-treated plants after one fungicide application, when compared to three fungicide applications (Table 1).

The instantaneous efficiency of carboxylation (A/C_i) was higher for plants that received two fungicide applications than three sprays (Table 2). The ratio between internal and external CO₂ concentration (C_i/C_a) and the dark respiration (R_D) and were not affected by the fungicides, regardless of the number of applications (Table 2). The R_D was higher for EPZ+FLX+PYR-treated plants after two applications, when compared to three fungicides applications; and also, higher when compared with the TFX+PRZ+BXFtreated plants after the second fungicide spray (Table 2).

The initial fluorescence (F_0) had no significant effect for both treatments and number of applications (Table 3). The potential quantum yield of PSII (F_v/F_m) was significantly different for number of fungicide applications, and the effective quantum yield of PSII (Y_{II}) for the treatment. The F_v/F_m had lower values in control plants, after three fungicide applications when compared to one or two applications. For the EPZ+FLX+PYR-treated plants, F_v/F_m was lower after one application, when compared to two fungicide applications (Table 3). Higher F_v/F_m was observed after two fungicide applications when compared to one or three applications, regardless the treatments. Plants treated with EPZ+FLX+PYR had the lowest rates of Y_{II} , when compared to the control plants, after two fungicides applications (Table 3).

Photochemical quenching coefficient (q_L) of EPZ+FLX+PYR-treated plants was lower after three fungicide applications, when compared to the control plants. We observed higher q_L values for three fungicide applications when compared to one or two sprays for all treatments (Table 4). Electron transport rate (ETR) did not differ between treatments within each application period, but a lower ETR was observed for EPZ+FLX+PYR-treated plants after two and three fungicides applications, when compared to Control and TFX+PRZ+BXF, respectively. Non-photochemical quenching (NPQ) was higher for plants treated with three fungicide applications than two sprays (Table 4).

The fungicides did not affect pollen viability among treatments, regardless the number of fungicide applications (Table 5, Figure 1). However, at the second fungicide application, TFX+PRZ promoted a lower pollen viability when compared to the Control (Table 5). Pollen germination was lower for TPX+PRZ+BXF-treated plants after one fungicide application, when compared to two applications. Also, at the first application, TFX+PRZ and TFX+PRZ+BXF reduced the pollen germination of soybean plants when compared to the Control treatment (Table 5, Figure 2). Higher flower abortion was observed after the first application for the fungicides TFX+PRZ and TFX+PRZ+BXF, compared to the second and third applications, respectively. Also, these treatments showed a higher flower abortion when compared to the EPZ+FLZ+PYR. On the other hand, at the third application the control plants had a higher flower abortion compared to the fungicide treatments (Table 5).

The rate of grain abortion (%) and the number of grains per pod were not affected by any fungicide treatment or the number of applications (Table 6). Whereas for pod number, the treatment TFX+PRZ showed lower values after the first fungicide application, compared to the third one and also comparing to EPZ+FLX+PYR (Table 6).

The total number of grains, hundred-grain weight (HGW) and grain yield did not differ significantly among treatments within each number of applications (Table 7). The TFZ+PRZ showed a lower value for total grain after the first fungicide application, when compared to the second and third ones. HGW was lower in EPZ+FLZ+PYR and TF+PRZ+BXF, compared to the second and third applications, respectively, also after one fungicide application. The grain yield was reduced by TFX+PRZ and TFX+PRZ+BXF after one fungicide application, when compared to three applications (Table 7).

Multivariate analysis of data obtained from soybean plants exposed to different numbers of application and fungicides showed that the three principal components (PCs), based on relative values, explained 53.7% of the total variation. The photochemical traits contributed mainly for the PC1 (26.1%), and FA and yield components, as PN, TG and GY, contributed to PC2 (17.0%) (Figure 3A). However, the high degree of overlap on the score plot indicated that there is no clear separation between treatments and control plants, regardless of the number of applications performed (Figure 3B).

Table 1. Net photosynthetic rate (*A*), stomatal conductance (*g*s) and transpiration rate (*E*) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹ + bixafen 125 g L⁻¹)

Treatments	A			gs 2 h			E			
		$(\mu mol CO_2 m^2 s^{-1})$)		$(mol H_2O m^{-2} s^{-1})$			$(\text{mmol H}_2\text{O m}^2 \text{ s}^1)$		
Number of applications	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3	
Control	$21.67 \pm 1.22 Aa$	$21.74 \pm 1.55 Aa$	$19.66 \pm 1.14 Aab$	$0.61\pm0.06Aa$	$0.64\pm0.06Aa$	$0.65\pm0.03Aa$	$7.47\pm0.40Aa$	$6.59\pm0.67ABa$	$6.17\pm0.31Ba$	
EPZ+FLX+PYR	$20.33 \pm 1.62 \text{Aa}$	$19.75\pm2.66Aa$	$17.18 \pm 1.46 Ab$	$0.56\pm0.03Aa$	$0.67\pm0.05Aa$	$0.56\pm0.04Aa$	$6.99\pm0.41 Aa$	$6.47\pm0.24Aa$	$5.92\pm0.56Aa$	
TFX+PRZ	$20.53 \pm 1.73 Aa$	$21.51 \pm 1.13 Aa$	$20.83 \pm 1.27 Aa$	$0.56 \pm 0.10 \text{Aa}$	$0.57\pm0.09Aa$	$0.65\pm0.03Aa$	$6.85\pm0.61Aa$	$6.53\pm0.39ABa$	$6.35\pm0.41Ba$	
TFX+PRZ+BXF	$20.46\pm0.92Aa$	$21.78\pm0.99Aa$	$20.97 \pm 1.01 Aa$	$0.73 \pm 0.16 Aa$	$0.60\pm0.09Aa$	$0.61\pm0.02Aa$	$7.75\pm0.61Aa$	$6.64 \pm 0.42 Aa$	$6.12\pm0.33Aa$	
Control		21.02 ± 1.33 a			$0.635 \pm 0.049 \text{ a}$			6.74 ± 0.53 a		
EPZ+FLX+PYR	19.09 ± 2.00 a			0.594 ± 0.047 a			6.46 ± 0.45 a			
TFX+PRZ		20.96 ± 1.35 a		0.592 ± 0.078 a				6.58 ± 0.47 a		
TFX+PRZ+BXF		$21.07\pm0.96~a$			$0.647 \pm 0.105 \text{ a}$			$6.84\pm0.54\ a$		
1 application		$20.75\pm1.36\ A$			$0.615\pm0.101\;A$			$7.26\pm0.52\;A$		
2 applications		$21.19\pm1.67\;A$			$0.618 \pm 0.071 \; A$			$6.56\pm0.44\ B$		
3 applications		$19.66\pm1.36\ A$			$0.618 \pm 0.033 \; A$			$6.14\pm0.40\;B$		
TREAT		0.0282			0.5895			0.6150		
NUMB		0.0635			0.9963			0.0002		
$\textbf{TREAT} \times \textbf{NUMB}$		0.4886			0.3757			0.8408		
Block		0.0000			0.9491			0.6404		

Mean \pm SEM (n = 8) followed by the same letter do not differ significantly according to Tukey's test; capital letters in the line and lower-case letters in the column.

TREAT = treatment; NUMB = number of applications.

Table 2. Ratio between internal and external CO₂ concentration (C_i/C_a), instantaneous efficiency of carboxylation (A/C_i), and dark respiration (R_D) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹)

Treatments	C_i/C_a			A/C _i			$R_{\rm D}$ (µmol CO ₂ m ⁻² s ⁻¹)		
Number of applications	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3
Control	0.82 ± 0.03 Aa	$0.83\pm0.01\mathrm{Aa}$	$0.85\pm0.01 Aa$	$0.07\pm0.01 Aa$	$0.07\pm0.01 Aa$	$0.06\pm0.00 Aa$	1.79 ± 0.12 Aa	$2.39\pm0.25 \text{Aab}$	$2.18\pm0.16Aa$
EPZ+FLX+PYR	0.82 ± 0.02 Aa	$0.85\pm0.01 Aa$	$0.85\pm0.00Aa$	$0.06\pm0.01 Aa$	$0.06 \pm 0.01 \mathrm{Aa}$	$0.05\pm0.00 Aa$	2.34 ± 0.19ABa	$2.67\pm0.67Aa$	1.66 ± 0.12 Ba
TFX+PRZ	0.81 ± 0.03Aa	$0.78\pm0.06Aa$	$0.84 \pm 0.01 Aa$	$0.07\pm0.01 Aa$	$0.08\pm0.01Aa$	$0.07\pm0.00 Aa$	$2.13\pm0.23Aa$	$1.94 \pm 0.24 Aab$	1.58 ± 0.32Aa
TFX+PRZ+BXF	0.84 ± 0.03 Aa	$0.78\pm0.07Aa$	$0.83\pm0.01\mathrm{Aa}$	0.06 ± 0.00 Aa	$0.08\pm0.01\mathrm{Aa}$	$0.07\pm0.00\mathrm{Aa}$	1.91 ± 0.16Aa	$1.79\pm0.20 Ab$	2.11 ± 0.40Aa
Control		0.832 ± 0.018 a			0.066 ± 0.005 a	l	·	2.119 ± 0.208 a	
EPZ+FLX+PYR		0.840 ± 0.015 a			0.060 ± 0.007 a	L		2.222 ± 0.432 a	
TFX+PRZ		0.807 ± 0.039 a			0.069 ± 0.008 a	L		1.882 ± 0.275 a	
TFX+PRZ+BXF		0.818 ± 0.041 a			0.069 ± 0.009 a	L		1.935 ± 0.271 a	
1 application		0.820 ± 0.025 A			0.065 ± 0.006 A	В		$2.041 \pm 0.194 \; A$	
2 applications		0.810 ± 0.045 A			0.072 ± 0.010 A	L Contraction of the second se		2.196 ± 0.403 A	
3 applications		$0.843 \pm 0.009 \text{ A}$			$0.061 \pm 0.005 \text{ B}$	3		$1.882 \pm 0.288 \; A$	
TREAT		0.3808			0.1502			0.2581	
NUMB		0.1090			0.0301			0.1737	
$\textbf{TREAT} \times \textbf{NUMB}$		0.5850		0.7109 0.0517				0.0517	
Block		0.6721			0.0534			0.6667	

Table 3. Initial fluorescence (F₀); potential quantum yield of PSII (F_v/F_m) and effective quantum yield of PSII (Y_{II}) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹)

Treatments	F ₀				F_v/F_m		Y_{II}		
Number of applications	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3
Control	632.7 ± 20.7Aa	$617.0 \pm 12.7 \mathrm{Aa}$	614.6 ± 10.3Aa	$0.818 \pm 0.005 ABa$	0.827 ± 0.004 Aa	$0.812\pm0.006~\mathrm{Ba}$	0.31 ± 0.01 Aa	$0.34\pm0.01 Aa$	$0.32\pm0.02 Aab$
EPZ+FLX+PYR	635.3 ± 16.8Aa	635.0 ± 9.9Aa	624.6 ± 35.2Aa	0.812 ± 0.005 Ba	0.822 ± 0.002 Aa	$0.817\pm0.004~\mathrm{ABa}$	0.31 ± 0.02 Aa	$0.29\pm0.04Ab$	$0.28\pm0.02~Ab$
TFX+PRZ	623.0 ± 13.1Aa	611.9 ± 8.0Aa	619.1 ± 15.4Aa	0.819 ± 0.004 Aa	0.826 ± 0.002 Aa	0.820 ± 0.004 Aa	0.30 ± 0.02 Aa	$0.32 \pm 0.02 \text{Aab}$	0.33 ± 0.02 Aab
TFX+PRZ+BXF	635.1 ± 19.7Aa	646.7 ± 11.1Aa	615.1 ± 10.3Aa	0.818 ± 0.006 Aa	0.824 ± 0.003 Aa	0.815 ± 0.005 Aa	0.31 ± 0.01 Aa	$0.31\pm0.01Aab$	0.34 ± 0.02 Aa
Control		521.46 ± 15.01 a			0.819 ± 0.006 a	ı		0.324 ± 0.014 a	L
EPZ+FLX+PYR	(631.63 ± 22.29 a		0.817 ± 0.004 a			$0.292 \pm 0.025 \text{ b}$		
TFX+PRZ	(518.01 ± 12.18 a		0.822 ± 0.004 a			0.315 ± 0.019 ab		
TFX+PRZ+BXF	(532.32 ± 14.97 a		0.819 ± 0.005 a			0.317 ± 0.014 ab		
1 application	6	531.55 ± 17.10 A			0.817 ± 0.005 B	3		0.306 ± 0.015 A	L
2 applications	6	527.66 ± 11.87 A		0.825 ± 0.003 A				0.314 ± 0.023 A	L
3 applications	6	518.35 ± 19.60 A			0.816 ± 0.005 B	3		0.316 ± 0.019 A	L
TREAT		0.3387		0.5352				0.0269	
NUMB		0.2674		0.0003			0.5865		
$\textbf{TREAT} \times \textbf{NUMB}$		0.7443		0.6242			0.1920		
Block		0.0003			0.0012			0.0040	

Table 4. Photochemical quenching coefficient (q_L), electron transport rate (ETR) and non-photochemical quenching (NPQ) of the youngest fully expanded leaf of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹)

Treatment	qL				ETR			NPQ		
Number of applications	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3	
Control	$0.22\pm0.02ABa$	$0.23\pm0.01Ba$	$0.31\pm0.01Aa$	$136.4\pm4.7Aa$	$148.1\pm5.1Aa$	$138.9\pm7.4Aab$	$1.20\pm0.18 Aa$	$1.12\pm0.15 Aa$	$1.42\pm0.10Aa$	
EPZ+FLX+PYR	$0.22\pm0.02Ba$	$0.18\pm0.02Ba$	$0.24 \pm 0.03 Ab$	$133.0\pm6.5\text{Aa}$	$124.9 \pm 15.7 Ab$	$123.5\pm9.3Ab$	$1.19\pm0.26 \text{Aa}$	$1.15\pm0.21 \text{Aa}$	$1.30\pm0.21 Aa$	
TFX+PRZ	$0.21\pm0.02Ba$	$0.20\pm0.02Ba$	$0.28 \pm 0.02 Aab$	$129.9\pm9.8\text{Aa}$	138.9 ± 7.6Aab	$143.2 \pm 7.1 \text{Aab}$	1.22 ± 0.18 Aa	$1.00\pm0.09Aa$	$1.32\pm0.11 Aa$	
TFX+PRZ+BXF	0.21 ± 0.03 Aa	$0.20\pm0.01 Aa$	$0.28 \pm 0.02 Aab$	133.2 ± 3.5Aa	134.3 ± 5.9Aab	147.3 ± 7.1Aa	$1.15 \pm 0.21 \text{Aa}$	$1.12\pm0.11 Aa$	$1.18\pm0.10\text{Aa}$	
Control		0.254 ± 0.024 a		$141.10 \pm 6.06 \text{ a}$ $1.251 \pm$						
EPZ+FLX+PYR		$0.214 \pm 0.026 \text{ b}$		$127.14 \pm 10.87 \text{ b}$			1.214 ± 0.218 a			
TFX+PRZ		0.230 ± 0.025 ab			137.33 ± 8.29 at)		1.179 ± 0.140 a		
TFX+PRZ+BXF		0.233 ± 0.026 ab			138.26 ± 6.17 at)		$1.150 \pm 0.142 \ a$		
1 application		$0.216\pm0.022~B$			133.12 ± 6.34 A			1.190 ± 0.200 AB	5	
2 applications		$0.204 \pm 0.017 \text{ B}$			136.56 ± 9.86 A	L .		$1.101 \pm 0.142 \; B$		
3 applications		0.278 ± 0.024 A			138.20 ± 8.43 A	L.		$1.305 \pm 0.136 \; A$		
TREAT		0.0172		0.0258 (0.6905			
NUMB		0.0000		0.4580 0.0296				0.0296		
$\textbf{TREAT} \times \textbf{NUMB}$		0.4489		0.2179 0.8638						
Block		0.0022			0.0039			0.0000		

Table 5. Pollen viability (%), pollen germination (%) and flower abortion (%) of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Pollen viability and germination assessments were performed 24 h after each application and Flower abortion was counted every three days after R1 stage until plant senescence: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹)

Treatment		Pollen viability		Pollen germination			Flower abortion		
		(%)			(%)		(%)		
Number of applications	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3
Control	96.80 ± 1.12Aa	96.80 ± 1.12Aa	ND	88.71 ± 4.37Aa	$88.71 \pm 4.37 Aa$	ND	73.98 ± 2.77Aab	73.98 ± 2.77Aa	73.98 ± 2.77Aa
EPZ+FLX+PYR	$93.23 \pm 3.25 \text{Aa}$	$94.95 \pm 1.01 Aab$	ND	86.24 ± 3.39 Aab	$88.78\pm3.06Aa$	ND	$67.58 \pm 3.82 Ab$	$68.12 \pm 2.83 \text{Aa}$	$65.95 \pm 2.58 Aab$
TFX+PRZ	$94.65 \pm 1.88 Aa$	$90.73 \pm 3.16 \text{Ab}$	ND	$71.21 \pm 7.84 Ac$	$83.96 \pm 3.74 Aa$	ND	$77.20 \pm 3.35 Aa$	$68.71 \pm 2.29 Ba$	69.78 ± 1.71ABab
TFX+PRZ+BXF	$96.62 \pm 2.17 Aa$	$93.10\pm2.60Aab$	ND	$78.20 \pm 4.35 Bbc$	$84.38 \pm 4.04 Aa$	ND	$77.95 \pm 2.65 Aa$	72.16 ± 3.51ABa	65.19 ± 3.97 Bb
Control		96.80 ± 1.07 a			88.71 ± 4.17 a			73.98 ± 2.64 a	
EPZ+FLX+PYR		94.09 ± 2.36 a			87.51 ± 3.17 ab			$67.21 \pm 3.01 \text{ b}$	
TFX+PRZ		92.69 ± 2.67 a			$77.59 \pm 6.63 \text{ c}$			71.90 ± 2.98 ab	
TFX+PRZ+BXF		94.86 ± 2.45 a			$81.29\pm4.30\ bc$			71.77 ± 4.05 ab	
1 application		$95.33\pm2.23\;A$			$81.09\pm5.91\ B$			$74.18\pm3.55~A$	
2 applications		$93.90\pm2.31~A$			$86.46 \pm 3.79 \; A$			70.74 ± 2.95 AB	5
3 applications		ND			ND			$68.72\pm3.16\ B$	
TREAT		0.0842			0.0000			0.0049	
NUMB		0.2072			0.0029			0.0046	
$\textbf{TREAT} \times \textbf{NUMB}$		0.2252			0.0610			0.0634	
Block		0.0173			0.0000			0.1290	

Mean \pm SEM (n = 8) followed by the same letter do not differ significantly according to Tukey's test; lower case letters in the column and capital letters in the line.

ND - Not Done - There were no appropriate flowers to pollen viability and germination assessments at R1+10 stage.

TREAT = treatment; NUMB = number of applications..



Figure 1. Pollen viability of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage) or two applications (in R1 and R2 stages). Assessments were performed 24 h after each application: control (without any fungicide application) (A and B); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) (C and D); TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) (E and F) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹ + bixafen 125 g L⁻¹) (G and H). Blue arrows indicate viable pollen grains and red arrows indicate unviable pollen grains. Bar = 200 µm.



Figure 2. Pollen germination of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage) or two applications (in R1 and R2 stages). Assessments were performed 24 h after each application: control (without any fungicide application) (A and B); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) (C and D); TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) (E and F) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹ + bixafen 125 g L⁻¹) (G and H). Blue arrows indicate germinated pollen grains and red arrows indicate not germinated pollen grains. Bar = 500 μ m.

Table 6. Grain abortion (GA, %), pod number (PN, plant ⁻¹) and grains per pod (NG, pod ⁻¹) of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed at physiological maturity. Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹ + bixafen 125 g L⁻¹)

Treatment	GA				PN		NG		
		(%)		(plant ⁻¹)			(pod ⁻¹)		
Number of applications	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3
Control	5.59 ± 1.76Aa	5.59 ± 1.76Aa	5.59 ± 1.76Aa	$95.13 \pm 11.04 Aab$	95.13 ± 11.04Aa	95.13 ± 11.04Aa	$2.21\pm0.03Aa$	$2.21\pm0.03Aa$	$2.21\pm0.03Aa$
EPZ+FLX+PYR	$6.90 \pm 1.39 Aa$	$6.29 \pm 1.22 \text{Aa}$	$4.48\pm0.97Aa$	$107.25\pm8.96Aa$	$97.75 \pm 4.46 Aa$	$117.00 \pm 9.76 Aa$	$2.23\pm0.07Aa$	$2.17\pm0.08Aa$	$2.29\pm0.08Aa$
TFX+PRZ	6.77 ± 1.97Aa	$6.02 \pm 1.60 Aa$	6.56 ± 1.11Aa	$77.38 \pm 15.19 Bb$	102.25 ± 6.18ABa	115.50 ± 9.17Aa	$2.30\pm0.09Aa$	$2.30\pm0.08Aa$	$2.25\pm0.04Aa$
TFX+PRZ+BXF	$6.10\pm1.24 Aa$	6.11 ± 3.69Aa	5.84 ± 1.39Aa	$96.50 \pm 10.94 Aab$	103.75 ± 16.27 Aa	112.25 ± 8.81Aa	$2.17\pm0.05Aa$	$2.22\pm0.06\text{Aa}$	$2.20\pm0.03Aa$
Control		$5.59\pm1.69~\mathrm{a}$			95.13 ± 10.55 a			2.21 ± 0.03 a	
EPZ+FLX+PYR		$5.89 \pm 1.24 \text{ a}$			107.33 ± 8.51 a			$2.23\pm0.08~a$	
TFX+PRZ		6.45 ± 1.54 a			98.38 ± 12.63 a			2.28 ± 0.07 a	
TFX+PRZ+BXF		6.01 ± 2.28 a		104.17 ± 12.22 a			2.20 ± 0.05 a		
1 application		$6.34\pm1.56\ A$			$94.06\pm12.19\ B$			$2.23\pm0.06\;A$	
2 applications		$6.00\pm2.17\;A$			$99.72 \pm 10.14 \text{ AB}$			$2.23\pm0.07\;A$	
3 applications		$5.62\pm1.32\;A$			$109.97 \pm 10.07 \text{ A}$			$2.24\pm0.05\;A$	
TREAT		0.8874			0.1934			0.0990	
NUMB		0.7449			0.0131			0.9326	
$\textbf{TREAT} \times \textbf{NUMB}$		0.9652			0.1626			0.5506	
Block		0.0171			0.0006			0.0208	

Table 7. Total number of grains (TG, plant ⁻¹), hundred-grain weight (HGW, g) and grain yield (GY, g plant ⁻¹) of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed at physiological maturity. Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹ + bixafen 125 g L⁻¹)

Treatment	TG			HGW			GY		
		(plant ⁻¹)			(g)			(g plant ⁻¹)	
Number of applications	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3
Control	$210.5\pm23.9Aa$	$210.5\pm23.9Aa$	$210.5\pm23.9Aa$	$11.01\pm0.76Aa$	$11.01\pm0.76Aa$	$11.01\pm0.76\mathrm{Aa}$	$23.62\pm3.68Aa$	$23.62\pm3.68Aa$	$23.62\pm3.68Aa$
EPZ+FLX+PYR	237.6 ± 16.3Aa	$212.0 \pm 12.2 \text{Aa}$	$268.1\pm24.6Aa$	$10.68\pm0.43Ba$	$12.81 \pm 0.93 Aa$	$11.26\pm0.35ABa$	$25.24 \pm 1.57 Aa$	$26.78 \pm 1.31 Aa$	$30.23 \pm 2.96 Aa$
TFX+PRZ	175.1 ± 32.1Ba	$236.4 \pm 18.2 Aa$	258.5 ± 17.1Aa	$12.34 \pm 1.48 \text{Aa}$	$11.52\pm0.58Aa$	$11.96 \pm 0.54 Aa$	$20.14\pm3.67Ba$	$27.26 \pm 2.40 ABa$	30.74 ± 1.91Aa
TFX+PRZ+BXF	208.1 ± 23.6Aa	231.3 ± 36.9Aa	$247.3\pm20.6Aa$	$10.26 \pm 1.36 Ba$	$12.09\pm0.52\text{ABa}$	$12.61 \pm 0.48 Aa$	$22.28 \pm 4.21 Ba$	$27.43 \pm 3.52 ABa$	$31.12\pm2.74Aa$
Control		210.50 ± 22.83 a			11.01 ± 0.72 a			23.62 ± 3.52 a	
EPZ+FLX+PYR		239.25 ± 20.49 a			11.58 ± 0.73 a			27.42 ± 2.20 a	
TFX+PRZ		223.33 ± 27.61 a			11.94 ± 0.94 a			26.05 ± 3.32 a	
TFX+PRZ+BXF		228.88 ± 27.67 a			11.65 ± 0.96 a			26.94 ± 3.77 a	
1 application		$207.84\pm25.47~B$			$11.07\pm1.10~A$			$22.82\pm3.37~B$	
2 applications		222.53 ± 23.89 AB			$11.86\pm0.75~A$			$26.27\pm2.83~AB$	
3 applications		$246.09 \pm 22.92 \text{ A}$			$11.71\pm0.60~A$			$28.93\pm3.09\ A$	
TREAT		0.2413			0.2490			0.1402	
NUMB		0.0096			0.1238			0.0006	
$\textbf{TREAT} \times \textbf{NUMB}$		0.1283			0.0473			0.2641	
Block		0.0088			0.0003			0.0002	



Figure 3. Principal component analysis (A) and score plot (B) for physiological and pollen grain traits, flower abortion and soybean yield components phytotoxicity, physiological, and morphological traits of soybean plants of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L-1 + fluxapiroxade 50 g L-1 + pyraclostrobin 81 g L-1) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L-1 + prothioconazole 175 g L-1) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L-1 + prothioconazole 175 g L-1 + bixafen 125 g L-1).



Figure 4. Heatmap for physiological and pollen grain traits, flower abortion and soybean yield components phytotoxicity, physiological, and morphological traits of soybean plants of soybean plants exposed to control and fungicide treatments with one application (in R1 stage), two applications (in R1 and R2 stages) and three applications (in R1, R2 and R3). Assessments were performed five days after each application: Control (without any fungicide application); EPZ+FLX+PYR (epoxiconazole 50 g L⁻¹ + fluxapiroxade 50 g L⁻¹ + pyraclostrobin 81 g L⁻¹) TFX+PRZ trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹) and TFX+PRZ+BXF (trifloxystrobin 150 g L⁻¹ + prothioconazole 175 g L⁻¹).

4 DISCUSSION

Triazole, strobilurin and carboxamide fungicides are the most common chemical groups of fungicides used for disease control and prevention in soybean plants (Zuntini et al., 2019). In the present study, it was verified that, in general, physiological traits were not affected by any fungicide evaluated. Significant differences were found for the factor number of applications, which are probably more related to the development stage when the assessments were performed than to the exposure to the fungicides.

The assessments performed after one application in the R1 stage resulted in a higher transpiration rate, probably due to the higher plant metabolism expected in the reproductive stage in plants with adequate water supply and controlled temperature and humidity conditions, and not as a response to the fungicides applied. It was also observed by the highest efficiency of carboxylation found in R3 stage, when plants require a high photosynthetic efficiency to supply the development of pods, that appear with great intensity during this stage (Mundstock & Thomas, 2005). However, the pod number/*A*/Ci was not affected by any of the fungicides applied.

An increase in photosynthetic rate and carboxylation efficiency of Japanese cucumber plants treated with fungicides was observed by Amaro et al. (2020). The authors attributed this increase to a reduction in the respiratory rate expected in plants subjected to fungicides that contain strobilurins or carboxamides, chemicals that target complexes of the mitochondrial electron transport chain (Wood & Hollomon, 2003). However, although the authors concluded that the fungicides caused physiological effects that culminated in higher productivity, this fact was only observed in grafted cucumber plants (Amaro et al., 2020), a technique described to improve the productivity of cucumber plants, regardless of fungicide application (Bayoumi et al., 2021). Furthermore, our recent researches have shown that even in crops as corn and soybean, no improvement in physiological and production traits were observed when the plants were treated with strobilurin + triazole (Junqueira et al., 2017), or combinations of different triazoles (Junqueira et al., 2021), respectively.

Other studies report negative effects on physiological parameters such as photosynthetic rate, transpiration rate, stomatal conductance and internal CO_2 concentration after the application of strobilurins (Nason et al, 2007; Debona et al., 2016). Fluzilazole, a triazole molecule, was found to cause a little reduction in photosynthesis,
stomata conductance and internal concentration of CO₂ of cucumber plants (Xia et al., 2006). Nonetheless, positive effects of fungicides on net photosynthesis have been found for corn (Blandino et al. 2012), beans (Jadoski et al. 2015) and soybeans (Fagan et al., 2010) exposed to strobilurins. The authors frequently attribute the increase in net photosynthetic rate to a reduction in respiration, which, directly interferes with the net assimilation rate (Bryson et al., 2000). Reduced respiration is commonly found after strobilurin application, due to its mode of action, that consists in the blockage of the electron transport chain in complex III (cytochrome bc₁) (Wood and Hollomon, 2003). However, in this study, only TFX+PRZ+BXF, which contains a triazole, a strobilurin and a carboxamide reduced soybean plant respiration after two applications, without affecting the photosynthetic rate. The combination of a strobilurin and a carboxamide intensifies the electron blockage, since carboxamides are also mitochondrial electron transport chain inhibitors, at complex II (succinate dehydrogenase). The mode of action of the fungicides targets the fungi, but, as the complexes II and III are also present in plants' mitochondria, a temporary reduction in plant respiration may occur.

Slight changes in potential quantum yield of PSII (F_v/F_m) were found for number of applications, but all values ranged from 0.81 to 0.83, which do not represent plant stress. In wheat plants treated with azoxystrobin, F_v/F_m was an extremely sensitive parameter, where values up to 0.22 were found for plants treated with fungicide concentration of 120 mg L⁻¹ in hydroponic conditions (Lan et al., 2019). This dose is lower than the highest dose recommended by the manufacturer for wheat, however, the hydroponic growing medium allows for rapid absorption and high availability of the product for plants, which is often reduced in spraying due to the barriers that the product needs to overcome to be absorbed by plants. It is also important to emphasize that in this work we used the doses recommended by the manufacturer for all the fungicides tested, aiming to verify possible effects commonly seen by farmers. The EPZ+FLX+PYR reduced effective quantum yield of PSII (Y_{II}) and electron transport rate (ETR) with two and three applications, and decreased photochemical quenching coefficient (q_L) after three applications, resulting in 12.6% lower A. Fungicide EPZ+FLX+PYR has pyraclostrobin, a strobilurin fungicide that is believed to block the electron transfer between PSI and PSII, which may have been responsible for the impairments observed in the soybean plants. Strobilurins are reported to bind to the Qi site in the cytochrome bf complex in chloroplasts (Nason et al., 2007). Despite of the reduction in photochemical

processes caused by EPZ+FLX+PYR fungicide, it did not reflect in decreased yield components of the soybean plants.

The pollen grain germination values were lower in plants that received only one fungicide spray in R1 than two applications (both in R1 and R2 stages). It is possible that the flowers at R1 stage are more sensitive than those at stage R2, as they are at the beginning of flowering, and therefore the exposure of the fungicide resulted in a reduction in pollen germination. In addition, given the stage of the fungicide spray and evaluation - which happened 24 h after each application -, full-bloom (R2) flowers are better established and probably less sensitive to chemical application. Concerning the treatments, control plants had a higher pollen germination rate when compared to TFX+PRZ and TFX+PRZ+BXF treatments, which suggests a phytotoxic effect of those fungicides. Both fungicides contain the same strobilurin molecule (trifloxystrobin) and triazole (prothioconazole), and they only differ by the carboxamide bixafen. The combination of trifloxystrobin and prothioconazole was found to be more damaging to pollen grain germination than the combination of epoxiconazole, pyraclostrobin and fluxapyroxade, which are also a triazole, a strobilurin and a carboxamide, respectively. Although the applied fungicides caused a significant reduction in the *in vitro* pollen grain germination, this was not reflected in a higher flower abortion rate, which was also observed in soybean plants treated with cyproconazole + difenoconazole, azoxystrobin + benzovindiflupyr and propiconazole + difenoconazole fungicides (Junqueira et al., 2021). Considering that the number of pollen grains produced is extremely superior to the number of ovules, the relation between these two traits will probably only exist under extreme stress conditions, such as high temperature stress, as described by Djanaguiraman et al. (2012).

A soybean plants is known to abort a large number of its flowers and pods, in order to keep on the plant only the flowers that can be supported with photoassimilates throughout the cycle (Passos et al., 2011). There is a concern among farmers regarding the no application of fungicides during flowering, due to the likely impacts on floral abortion. We, however, we have observed that the possible floral abortion occurring in plants treated with fungicide does not compromise yield components, such as the total number of grains, hundred-grain weight and grain yield in soybean plants exposed to six different commercial fungicides as observed by Junqueira et al. (2021) and in the present study. Slight and isolated changes were observed in the yield components of soybean plants after different fungicide application. The TFX+PRZ caused a lower number of pods only for one application; however, no significant difference was found for grain yield among fungicide treatments. We also observed a lower pod number for plants treated once with TFX+PRZ. These plants showed higher values of HGW, which is probably to compensate the reduced number of pods produced. Also investigating soybean plants, Swoboda and Pedersen (2009) did not find differences in yield between fungicide-treated and untreated plants, but the authors mention a few differences in yield components, such as node production, total biomass and stem weight. Other results suggest that foliar fungicides confer yield benefits in mitigating soybean yield losses, however the absence of disease is not mentioned (Bandara et al., 2020).

Researchers around the world have been looking for molecules that are able to stimulate the metabolism of crop plants and improve their productivity. The great marketing that exists concerning fungicides and their protective role, more recently associated with physiological benefits on plants, places these products at the top of the list of many farmers when it comes to managing high crop yields. However, several published studies demonstrate that a positive effect of the application of fungicides on disease-free plants, or with low disease severity, is rarely found (Swoboda and Pedersen, 2009; Faske & Emerson, 2020). So, in the absence of diseases, using a fungicide to boost grain production is unlikely to exceed the break-even cost (Faske & Emerson, 2020). Also, the overuse of fungicides raises production costs and may contribute to the emergence of fungicide-resistant diseases. Nonetheless, there are a number of nonfungicide products on the market that are designed to help plants enhance their physiology, metabolism, and productivity. Thus, the use of fungicides on disease-free plants just to have some gains would be counterproductive. In this way, and considering the data obtained, the use of fungicides is recommended only when the disease can impact yield, in order to assure the break-even cost.

Fungicides have no physiological benefits on soybean disease-free plants, since no physiological trait was improved by any of the products or the number of fungicide applications.

EPZ+FLX+PYR fungicide caused general reduction of photochemical traits of soybean plants.

TFX+PRZ reduced the pod number of soybean plants after one application, which may have been reflected in higher HGW as compensation.

TFX+PRZ and TFX+PRZ+BXF reduced soybean pollen germination in this study, but it did not affect the yield components.

Fungicides do not improve soybean metabolism and production in the absence of a yield-limiting disease, in controlled conditions.

6 REFERENCES

- Ali, A. A., Desoky, E. S., & Rady, M. M. (2019). Application of azoxystrobin fungicide improves drought tolerance in tomato, via enhancing physio-biochemical and anatomical feature. International Letters of Natural Sciences, 76.
- Amaro, A.C.E., Baron, D., Ono, E.O., Rodrigues, J.D., 2020. Physiological effects of strobilurin and carboxamides on plants: an overview. Acta Physiologiae Plantarum. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11738-019-2991-x
- Amaro, A.C.E., Ramos, A.R.P., Macedo, A.C., Ono, E.O., Rodrigues, J.D., 2018. Effects of the fungicides azoxystrobin, pyraclostrobin and boscalid on the physiology of Japanese cucumber. Scientia Horticulturae 228, 66–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scienta.2017.10.016
- Bandara, A. Y., Weerasooriya, D. K., Conley, S. P., Bradley, C. A., Allen, T. W., & Esker, P. D. (2020). Modeling the relationship between estimated fungicide use and disease-associated yield losses of soybean in the United States I: Foliar fungicides vs foliar diseases. PloS one, 15(6), e0234390.
- Barlett, D. W. et al. Understanding the strobilurin fungicides. Pesticide Outlook, Bartlett, D. W., Clough, J. M., Godwin, J. R., Hall, A. A., Hamer, M., & Parr-Dobrzanski, B. (2002). The strobilurin fungicides. Pest Management Science: formerly Pesticide Science, 58(7), 649-662.
- Bayer. (2021). Fungicide recommendations for corn and soybean. DEKALB, Asgrow, Deltapine United States. https://www.dekalbasgrowdeltapine.com/enus/agronomy/fungicide-recommendations-for-corn-andsoybean.html#:~:text=Strobilurin%20and%20triazole%20fungicide%20groups,corn%2 0and%20soybean%20disease%20management.
- Bayoumi, Y., Abd-Alkarim, E., El-Ramady, H., El-Aidy, F., Hamed, E. S., Taha, N., ... & Rakha, M. (2021). Grafting Improves Fruit Yield of Cucumber Plants Grown under Combined Heat and Soil Salinity Stresses. Horticulturae, 7(3), 61.
- Belsky, J., & Joshi, N. K. (2020). Effects of fungicide and herbicide chemical exposure on Apis and non-Apis bees in agricultural landscape. Frontiers in Environmental Science, 8, 81.
- Benkő, P., Jee, S., Kaszler, N., Fehér, A., Gémes, K., 2020. Polyamines treatment during pollen germination and pollen tube elongation in tobacco modulate reactive oxygen species and nitric oxide homeostasis. Journal of Plant Physiology 244, 153085. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jplph.2019.153085
- Bilger, W., Schreiber, U., Bock, M., 1995. Determination of the quantum efficiency of photosystem II and of non-photochemical quenching of chlorophyll fluorescence in the field. Oecologia 102, 425–432. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00341354.

- Blandino, M., Galeazzi, M., Savoia, W., Reyneri, A. Timing of azoxystrobin +propiconazole application on maize to control northern corn leaf blight and maximize grain yield, Field Crop Res. 139 (2012) 20–29.
- Bryson, R. J., Leandro, L., & Jones, D. R. (2000). The physiological effects of kresoximmethyl on wheat leaf greenness and the implications for crop yield. In The BCPC Conference: Pests and diseases, Volume 2. Proceedings of an international conference held at the Brighton Hilton Metropole Hotel, Brighton, UK, 13-16 November 2000 (pp. 739-746). British Crop Protection Council.
- Cordeiro CFD, Echer FR. Interactive effects of nitrogen-fixing bacteria inoculation and nitrogen fertilization on soybean yield in unfavorable edaphoclimatic environments. Sci. Rep. 2019; 9: 15606. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-52131-7.
- Darnet, S., BB Martin, L., Mercier, P., Bracher, F., Geoffroy, P., & Schaller, H. (2020). Inhibition of phytosterol biosynthesis by azasterols. Molecules, 25(5), 1111.
- Debona, D., Nascimento, K.J.T., Gomes, J.G.O., Aucique-Perez, C.E., Rodrigues, F.A., 2016.
 Physiological changes promoted by a strobilurin fungicide in the rice-bipolaris oryzae interaction. Pestic. Biochem. Physiol. 130, 8–16. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2015.12.006.
- Dias, M. C. (2012). Phytotoxicity: An overview of the physiological responses of plants exposed to fungicides. Journal of botany, 2012.
- Fagan, E.B., Dourado Neto, D., Vivian, R., Franco, R.B., Yeda, M.P., Massignam, L.F., Oliveira, R.F. de, Martins, K.V., 2010. Efeito da aplicação de piraclostrobina na taxa fotossintética, respiração, atividade da enzima nitrato redutase e produtividade de grãos de soja 4, 771–777.
- Faske, T. R., & Emerson, M. Effect of Foliar Fungicides in the Absence of Disease on Hybrid Corn Yield. In Ford, V., Kelley, J., & McKinney II, N. (2021). Arkansas Corn and Grain Sorghum Research Studies 2020.
- Friskop, A., Yellareddygari, S., Gudmestad, N. C., Fuller, K. B., & Burrows, M. (2018). Low benefits from fungicide use on hard red wheat in low-disease environments. Plant Health Progress, 19(4), 288-294.
- Godoy, C. V., Seixas, C. D. S., Soares, R. M., Marcelino-Guimarães, F. C., Meyer, M. C., & Costamilan, L. M. (2016). Asian soybean rust in Brazil: past, present, and future. Pesquisa Agropecuária Brasileira, 51, 407-421.
- Gupta, A.K., Singh, M., Marboh, E., Nath, V., 2018. Pollen production, viability and in vitro pollen germination of different litchi (Litchi chinensis) genotypes Regulation of growth and development and nursery management of fruit crops View project.
- Hassan LK, Shazly AB, Kholif AE-KM, Sayed AF, El-Aziz MA. Effect of flaxseed (*Linum usitatissimum*) and soybean (*Glycine max*) oils in Egyptian lactating buffalo and cow diets on the milk and soft cheese quality. Acta Sci., Anim. Sci. 2020; 42:e47200. https://doi.org/10.4025/actascianimsci.v42i1.47200.

- Jadoski, C. J., Rodrigues, J. D., Soratto, R. P., dos Santos, C. M., & Ribeiro, E. (2015). Ação fisiológica da piraclostrobina na assimilação de CO₂ e enzimas antioxidantes em plantas de feijão condicionado em diferentes tensões de água no solo. Irriga, 20(2), 319-333.
- Junqueira, V. B., Müller, C., Rodrigues, A. A., Amaral, T. S., Batista, P. F., Silva, A. A., & Costa, A. C. (2021). Do fungicides affect the physiology, reproductive development and productivity of healthy soybean plants? Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology, 172, 104754.
- Junqueira, V.B., Costa, A.C., Boff, T., Müller, C., Mendonça, M.A.C., Batista, P.F., 2017. Pollen viability, physiology, and production of maize plants exposed to pyraclostrobin + epoxiconazole. Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology 137, 42–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2016.09.007
- Kim S-H, Yu B-R, Chung I-M. Changes in the contents and profiles of selected phenolics, soyasapogenols, tocopherols, and amino acids during soybean-rice mixture cooking: Electric rice cooker vs electric pressure rice cooker. Food Chem. 2015; 176:45–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2014.12.024.
- Koti, S., Reddy, K.R., Reddy, V.R., Kakani, V.G., Zhao, D., 2005. Interactive effects of carbon dioxide, temperature, and ultraviolet-B radiation on soybean (Glycine max L.) flower and pollen morphology, pollen production, germination, and tube lengths. Journal of Experimental Botany 56, 725–736. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/eri044
- Krämer, W., & Schirmer, U. (2007). Modern crop protection compounds, 3 volume set. John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- Krämer, W., & Schirmer, U. (2007). Modern crop protection compounds, 3 volume set. John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- Lan, Chiu-Yueh, Kuan-Hung, L. I. N., Huang, W. D., & Chang-Chang, C. H. E. N. (2019). Physiological effects of the fungicide azoxystrobin on wheat seedlings under extreme heat. Notulae Botanicae Horti Agrobotanici Cluj-Napoca, 47(3), 683-690.
- Leadbeater, A. (2012). Resistance risk to QoI fungicides and anti-resistance strategies. In Fungicide Resistance in Crop Protection: Risk and Management (ed. Thind, T. S.) 144–154 (CABI, Wallingford). https://doi.org/10.1079/9781845939052.0000.
- Lopes, A. M., Schumacher, P. V., Terylene Pérez Martínez, A., Paulino da Costa Netto, A., & Chalfun-Junior, A. (2018). Insights into the positive effect of pyraclostrobin on sugarcane productivity. Agronomy, 8(7), 122.
- Mallowa, S. O., Esker, P. D., Paul, P. A., Bradley, C. A., Chapara, V. R., Conley, S. P., & Robertson, A. E. (2015). Effect of maize hybrid and foliar fungicides on yield under low foliar disease severity conditions. Phytopathology, 105(8), 1080-1089.
- Morton, V. and Staub, T. (2008) A Short History of Fungicides. Online, APSnet Features. doi: 10.1094/APSnetFeature-2008-0308.

- Mundstock, C. M., & Thomas, A. L. (2005). Soja: Fatores que afetam o crescimento e o rendimento de grãos. Porto Alegre: Departamento de Plantas de Lavoura da Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul: Evangraf. 31p.
- Nason, M.A., Farrar, J., Bartlett, D., 2007. Strobilurin fungicides induce changes in photosynthetic gas exchange that do not improve water use efficiency of plants grown under conditions of water stress. Pest Manag. Sci. 63, 1191–1200. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ps.1443.
- Passos, A. M. A. D., Rezende, P. M. D., Alvarenga, A. A. D., Baliza, D. P., Carvalho, E. R., & Alcântara, H. P. D. (2011). Yield per plant and other characteristics of soybean plants treated with kinetin and potassium nitrate. Ciência e Agrotecnologia, 35, 965-972.
- Petit, A.N., Fontaine, F., Vatsa, P., Clément, C., Vaillant-Gaveau, N., 2012. Fungicide impacts on photosynthesis in crop plants. Photosynthesis research. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11120-012-9719-8
- Pobezhimova, T. P., Korsukova, A. V., Dorofeev, N. V., & Grabelnych, O. I. (2019). Physiological effects of triazole fungicides in plants. Izvestiya Vuzov. Prikladnaya Khimiya i Biotekhnologiya, 9(3), 461-476.
- Preeti, S., Aksha, S., Nakuleshwar, J. D., Nidhi, S., & Suresh, J. C. A Review on Toxicological Effects of Fungicides. Research Journal of Pharmaceutical, Biological and Chemical Sciences.
- Sfredo, G.J., 2008. Calagem e Adubação da Soja. Londrina, PR.
- Sharma, A., Kumar, V., Thukral, A. K., & Bhardwaj, R. (2019). Responses of plants to pesticide toxicity: An overview. Planta Daninha, 37.
- Swoboda, C., Pedersen, P., 2009. Effect of fungicide on soybean growth and yield. Agronomy Journal 101, 352–356. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj2008.0150
- Tedford, E. C., Kriss, A. B., Geater, C., Saini, M., Battles, B., Smelser, R. B., & Fithian, W. A. (2017). Plot size can influence yield benefits from fungicides on corn. Crop Protection, 91, 66-73.
- USDA United States Department of Agriculture (2021) World Agricultural Production. Circular Series WAP 11-20, Foreign Agricultural Service: Washington, USA, p. 1-38, 2021. Disponível em: http://apps.fas.usda.gov/psdonline/circulars/production.pdf. Acesso em 09 Ago 2021.
- Valitova, J. N., Sulkarnayeva, A. G., & Minibayeva, F. V. (2016). Plant sterols: diversity, biosynthesis, and physiological functions. Biochemistry (Moscow), 81(8), 819-834.
- Weisz, R., Cowger, C., Ambrose, G., & Gardner, A. (2011). Multiple mid-Atlantic field experiments show no economic benefit to fungicide application when fungal disease is absent in winter wheat. Phytopathology, 101(3), 323-333.
- Wise, K., & Mueller, D. (2011). Are fungicides no longer just for fungi? An analysis of foliar fungicide use in corn. APSnet Features. doi, 10.

- Wood, P. M., & Hollomon, D. W. (2003). A critical evaluation of the role of alternative oxidase in the performance of strobilurin and related fungicides acting at the Qo site of complex III. Pest management science, 59(5), 499-511.
- Xia, X. J., Huang, Y. Y., Wang, L., Huang, L. F., Yu, Y. L., Zhou, Y. H., & Yu, J. Q. (2006). Pesticides-induced depression of photosynthesis was alleviated by 24-epibrassinolide pretreatment in Cucumis sativus L. Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology, 86(1), 42-48.
- Yao Y, You Q, Duan G, Ren J, Chu S, Zhao J, Li Z, Zhou X, Jian Y. Quantitative trait loci analysis of seed oil content and composition of wild and cultivated soybean. BMC Plant Biol. 2020. 20:51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12870-019-2199-7</u>.
- Zubrod, J. P., Bundschuh, M., Arts, G., Brühl, C. A., Imfeld, G., Knäbel, A., ... & Schäfer, R.
 B. (2019). Fungicides: an overlooked pesticide class? Environmental science & technology, 53(7), 3347-3365.
- Zuntini, B., Alvarez, R. D. C. F., Theodoro, G. D. F., & Zuffo, A. M. (2019). Effect of adding fungicide to mixtures of triazoles and strobilurins in the control of downy mildew and Asian soybean rust. Pesquisa Agropecuária Tropical, 49.

5. GENERAL CONCLUSION

The application of three different commercial fungicides based on triazole, strobilurin or carboxamide (CPZ+DFZ; AZB+BZP and PPZ+DFZ) during the preflowering and flowering stages in disease-free soybean plants did not affect the physiological characteristics, pollen grain germination and crop yield.

The fungicides EPZ + FLX + PYR, TFX + PRZ and TFX + PRZ + BXF do not present physiological benefits in plants free from soybean diseases, since no physiological attributes were improved by any of the products or by the number of applications. The fungicide EPZ + FLX + PYR caused a general reduction in the photochemical characteristics of soybean plants. TFX + PRZ reduced the number of soybean plant pods after one application, which may have been reflected in a higher HGW as a compensation. TFX + PRZ and TFX + PRZ + BXF reduced soybean pollen germination in this study, which did not reflect changes in production components. The fungicides EPZ + FLX +PYR, TFX + PRZ and TFX + PRZ + BXF do not improve the metabolism and production of soybeans in the absence of a disease that limits production, according to the results of this study.

Based on the data from the present study, the use of fungicides is not recommended when the disease does not affect the productivity of soybean plants, since excessive applications can compromise the economic viability of the crop.